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married. It is fair, therefore, to presume that in the succeeding
years Marina was the closest person to Lee Harvey Oswald.

The Oswalds remained in Russia until June 1962, at which time
they moved to the United States. They went to Dallas, the home of
Lee’s mother and a brother. In the spring of 1963, they moved to
New Orleans, then back to Dallas in September.

After Lee Harvey Oswald was arrested in connection with the
assassination of President Kennedy and then shot to death by Jack -
Ruby, Mrs. Oswald testified a total of four times before the Warren
Commission. All of her testimony was in closed session.

In 1965, Marina Oswald married Kenneth Porter.

In October of 1977, Priscilla Johnson McMillan published her
“Marina and Lee,” a book in which Marina cooperated so as “to
speak, through her more capable words, the things the people
should know.”

There will be four general areas of questioning of Mrs. Porter
this morning: First, Russia; second, Dallas from June 1962 through
April 1963; third, New Orleans from April 1963 to September 1963;
fourth, Dallas from September 1963 to November 1963.

It would be appropriate now, Mr. Chairman, to call Mrs. Porter.

Chairman Stokes. The committee calls Mrs. Porter.

Mrs. Porter, would you please stand and raise your right hand
and be sworn?

Do you solemnly swear the testimony you will give before this
committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth,
so help you God?

Mrs. Porter. I do.

Chairman Stoxes. Thank you.

You may be seated.

The Chair recognizes counsel for the committee, Mr. James Mc-
Donald.

Mr. McDoNaLp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

For the record, would you please state your full name?

TESTIMONY OF MARINA OSWALD PORTER

Mrs. PorTER. Marina Nikolaevna Porter.

Mr. McDoNaLp. And were you one time known as Marina
Oswald?

Mrs. PorRTER. Yes, sir.

Mr. McDoNALD. Mrs. Porter, are you accompanied today by an
attorney?

Mrs. PoRTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonNALD. And would you please have your attorney identi-
fy himself for the record?

Mr. HaMILTON. My name is James Hamilton, and I practice law
in the District of Columbia.

Mr. McDoNaLb. Thank you.

Mrs. Porter, when and where were you born?

Mrs. PorTER. I was born in Soviet Union in city of Molotovsk on
July 17, 1941.

Mr. McDonALD. And with whom did you live during your early
childhood years?

Mrs. PorTER. With my mother, stepfather, and my grandmother.
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Mr. McDonNaLp. Mrs. Porter, could you move the microphone a
little closer to you ?

Mrs. PorTeR. OK.

Mr. McDonNALp. Thank you.

And where were these early years spent, what city?

Mrs. PorTER. Archangel.

Mr. McDoNALD. When did you move to Minsk?

Mrs. PorTER. When I was 19 years old, I believe.

Mr. McDoNALD. And why did you go there?

Mrs. PortER. I went to live with my aunt and uncle in order to
work in the city.

Mr. McDonNaLp. And what were their names, your aunt and
uncle?

Mrs. PorTER. It was Ilya and Valentina Prusakova.

Mr. McDonNaALD. And your uncle, was he known to you as Uncle
Vanya?

Mrs. PorTER. No, Uncle Ilya.

Mr. McDoNaLp. And where was he employed?

Mrs. PorTer. He was working for MVD in the city of Minsk.

Mr. McDonNALD. And what is that, the MVD?

Mrs. PorTer. It is the Ministry of Internal Affairs.

Mr. McDonaLp. And what did he do at the MVD?

Mrs. PorTeR. I do not know what he exactly did, except I know
he has a profession as an engineer.

Mr. McDonaLb. Did he ever discuss his job with you?

Mrs. PorTeR. No.

Mr. McDonNaLb. Did he ever discuss his job at home?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonNaLp. And he was stationed in Minsk or worked in
Minsk?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did you ever study English in the Soviet Union?

Mrs. PorTer. Me? No.

Mr. McDoNALD. You never studied in school?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDoNALD. Mrs. Porter, when did you first meet Lee Harvey
Oswald?

Mrs. PorTER. I do not recall the exact month, and the day of the
month, but it was in 1961.

Mr. McDoNALDp. Do you recall whether it was in March of 1961?

Mrs. PorTER. February or March.

Mr. McDoNALD. And how were you introduced to him?

Mrs. PorTER. By some mutual friends, a group of students that I
know, I knew.

Mr. McDonaLb. Can you recall who introduced you?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDoNALD. And where were you when this introduction
took place?

Mrs. PorTER. It was at the city dance hall in Minsk.

Mr. McDonALp. Can you describe for us, as best you can, your
recollection of when you did meet him, what you were doing and
who brought you together?

Mrs. PorTer. Well, I was invited by a friend of mine, a medical
student who attended, medical students’ dance, ball, and when I
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came there, it was a group of students, and one of them was Lee,
and some mutual friend introduced me to him.

Mr. McDoNaLD. Can you recall who that mutual friend was?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I don’t.

Mr. McDonNaLp. Can you recall what you talked about at this
first meeting?

Mrs. PorTER. Just typical young people everyday talk, routine
talk, about the weather. I do not really recall what it was about.

Mr. McDonNaLp. Do you recall how long this initial meeting
lasted?

Mrs. PorTER. About 2 or 3 hours.

Mr. McDoNALD. In other words, you continued to talk with Lee
Oswald for 2 to 3 hours?

Mrs. PorTer. No, I didn't. When he asked to dance, we just
talked very little.

Mr. McDonavLb. Did he tell you he was an American?

Mrs. PorTER. No, not at that—not during the dancing, no.

Mr. McDonNaLDp. At this time you were speaking in Russian to-
gether?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes. He spoke with accent so I assumed he was
maybe from another state, which is customary in Russia. People
from other states do speak with accents because they do not speak
Russian. They speak different languages.

Mr. McDoNaLD. So when you say another state, you mean an-
other Russian state? '

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, like Estonia, Lithuania, something like that.

Mr. McDonNALDp. Did you suspect at all that he was an American?

Mrs. PorTER. No, not at all.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did he tell you where he worked?

Mrs. PorTER. Not at that moment.

Mr. McDoNALp. Can you recall the first time when you and Lee
Oswald had a discussion when he told you about himself? In other
words, when was the first time you had a discussion with Oswald
when he told you where he was from, told you something about
himself?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, after the dance, we had been invited for tea
or whatever, for a little gathering at somebody’s house, one of the
friends, and a majority of the group went there, and then I found
out that Lee was from America, and of course it was lots of curious
people asking questions about his country, and I was one of them.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did he say why he left the United States? Did
he tell you or anyone in your presence?

Mrs. PorTER. I do not recall that.

Mr. McDonaLD. Do you recall asking him why he was in Russia?

Mrs. PortEr. I do not remember if I asked him at that particular
evening.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did he tell you where in the United States he
was from?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDoNALD. Can you recall when he first expressed any
political views to you?

Mrs. PorTeR. Not really. The politics really weren't discussed in
the sense comparing two countries, which one is better.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did he ever tell you he was a Communist?
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Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonavLD. Or a Marxist?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaALb. Or a Trotskyite?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLD. Before or after you got married, can you recall
what political views he was expressing to you then?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, the political views never have been empha-
sized in the relationship at all.

Mr. McDoNALD. After you got married, and you got married at
the end of April in 19627

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNALD. Again I will ask you when did he first tell you
the reason why he left the United States and came to Russia?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I cannot pinpoint the exact date, but if I
recall, way back in one conversation or all together, it came clear-
ly—pardon me, I lost the question.

Mr. McDoNaALDp. When do you recall he first told you why he left
the United States to come to Russia?

Mrs. PorTER. So anyway he said that being young, he just
wanted to see—I mean he read something about Soviet Union and
he wanted to see for himself what life looked like in Soviet Union.

Mr. McDonALp. Do you recall him expressing dissatisfaction
with the United States?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I do not recall, not at that moment, I mean not
at the beginning of the relationship, if he was saying something for
or against the United States.

Mr. McDonNaLp. You are saying at the beginning of your rela-
tionship you don’t recall him saying anything for or against the
United States?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDoNaLp. When do you recall him first expressing opin-
ions against the United States?

Mrs. PorTER. A few months after the marriage when I found out
that he is wishing to return to his homeland. Then he started
complaining about the bad weather in Russia and how eager he
will be to go back.

Mr. McDonaLDp. Can you recall Oswald expressing at this time,
soon after your marriage but prior to the return, prior to your
return to the United States, do you recall him expressing any
views about the United States and its political system, either pro
or con, for or against——

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDoNaALD [continuing]. And specifically regarding John
Kennedy?

Mrs. PorTeER. What I learned about John Kennedy it was only
through Lee practically, and he always spoke very complimentary
albout d’che President. He was very happy when John Kennedy was
elected.

Mr. McDonNALD. And you are saying while you were still in the
Soviet Union he was very complimentary about John Kennedy?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes, it seemed like he was talking about how young
and attractive the President of the United States is.
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Mr. McDonaLp. Can you recall during this time when he ever
expressed any contrary views about Kennedy?

Mrs. PorTER. Never.

Mr. McDonaLb. Did you ever ask him directly why did you come
to the U.S.S.R.?

Mrs. PorTER. I probably did.

Mr. McDonaLD. Can you recall what his answer was?

Mrs. PorteEr. Well, he said that he was always curious about
Soviet Union, and he bought tourist visa. I asked him how did he
got in the United States, I mean to Soviet Union, I am sorry. He
said that he bought visa or whatever you call it, asked for permit
to enter the country through Finland as a tourist, and then he
asked to stay.

Mr. McDonNALD. Did he ever talk about defecting from the
United States to the Soviet Union?

Mrs. PorTER. What do you mean by that?

Mr. McDonaLp. Defect, in other words, renouncing or at least
%stensibly renouncing the U.S. citizenship to come to the Soviet

nion.

Mrs. PorTeR. Well, during the marriage I found out about that,
that he did give up his American citizenship, and was afraid it will
be very difficult to come back for that reason, or they would not
permit him to come back.

Mr. McDonaLp. And how did you find out about this?

Mrs. PorTER. I do believe that he told me.

Mr. McDonaLp. Before you married him, were you aware of this
defection situation?

Mrs. PortiR. I don’t remember if I knew that. Oh, you mean
before we were married?

Mr. McDoNALD. Yes.

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did Lee Oswald ever discuss with you the var-
ious trips he made to the American Embassy when he was trying
to defect? This would have been before you even met. But did he
ever tell you about the different times he went to the U.S. Embassy
in Moscow?

Mrs. PorTER. No, he did not.

Mr. McDoNALD. What was your first impression of Lee Oswald
when you met him?

Mrs. PorTER. He was polite, neatly dressed, very courteous, well
mannered, and he was quite attractive.

Mr. McDonNaALb. Did you notice whether he was in the company
of other individuals, any friends, the night of the dance?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, he was.

Mr. McDoNALD. In the book “Marina and Lee” by Priscilla John-
son, it says that you first met him, met Lee, on March 17, 1961,
and on March 25th, a few days later, you received a call to visit
him at the hospital because he was sick.

Would you comment on that?

Why did you go? You had only met him at a dance.

Mrs. PorTER. Well, my aunt took the message, and she said there
is somebody with the accent calling and they Ieft a message for you
to come over. So, of course, I had sympathy for person being in the
hospital, why not pay a visit. It was just a courteous thing to do.
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Mr. McDonaLp. Even though he was only a casual acquaintance
at that time?

Mrs. Porter. Yes. I did like him.

Mr. McDoNALD. Pardon?

Mrs. PortTer. I did like him, so——

Mr. McDonaLD. And what did you talk about on this occasion in
the hospital and in the hall?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, what do you talk about in a hospital?

Mr. McDonaLDp. Well, can you recall?

Mrs. PorTER. Just asked how you feel, and what has been done
for him over there, and if he has plenty of food to eat and what-
ever.

Mr. McDonALD. You knew him for briefly 6 weeks, and you got
married on April 30, 1961.

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaLp. Would you consider that a—well, wasn’t that a
rather hasty move, hasty decision, after 6 weeks of knowing an
individual?

Mrs. PorTER. Not when you are age that I was, you don’t think it
is.

Mr. McDonaALD. At that time did you know anything about him,
about his background?

Mrs. PorTER. Not very much, except that he is American.

Mr. McDonaLD. Did you know whether he had a family in the
United States?

Mrs. PorTER. I do not recall when I found out that he have
brother and mother.

Mr. McDonNaLp. At that time when you married him, did you
know whether his mother was alive?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDoNALD. Again referring to the book “Marina and Lee,”
in that book it is stated that you didn’t know that Oswald had been
in contact with the American Embassy since February of 1961, 2
months, 2% months prior to your getting married, when he ex-
pressed a desire to return to the United States, starting back in
February 1961.

Is that true, that you did not have any idea that he had been in
touch with the American Embassy?

Mrs. PorTEr. No, that was the condition of me accepting his
proposal, because I asked him before marriage if you ever be able
or will come back to United States, and he said no, so I assumed
that he will be living in Soviet Union all the time.

Mr. McDonNALD. At that time what was your attitude toward the
United States?

Mrs. PorteErR. Well, I did not know that much about United
States, but I was curious to find out about. I did not have any
hostility toward United States.

Mr. McDonaLp. When was the first time you learned that
Oswald wanted to return to the United States?

Mrs. PorTER. Some time after we were married, a few months
later maybe.

Mr. McDonNaALD. You say a few months?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonALD. Can you recall how you learned?
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Mrs. PorTER. No, I don’t. Please do not forget, it was so many
years ago.

Mr. McDonNaALD. I understand. But can you try to remember?
That would be, you are a Russian citizen, and the very first time
that you learned that your husband wants to leave and take you to
the United States, that would be a significant event. I would
assume it might have even been a shocking event to you——

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonALD [continuing]. To think that you might leave your
homeland.

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, it was. It wasn’t very easy decision for me to
gake‘} What should I do? Should I follow him or should I stay at

ome?

Mr. McDonALDp. But the question was, as best you can recall,
how you learned that he, that Oswald, wanted to go back to the
United States?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, as far as I remember right now, I think he
just asked me one day or one evening what would I think if he
come back to United States? Would I go with him? Of course I told
him wherever he go, I should too, and I will back him up.

Mr. McDonNaLp. And right around the time when you first
learned that he wanted to go back to the United States, can you
recall whether there was any change in his attitude toward the
United States politically?

Mrs. PorTER. I do not remember. I don’t think it was, because he
just wanted to go back home, and that was the main concern of his.

Mr. McDoNaLb. During your time in Russia together, what were
Lee Oswald’s political views?

Mrs. PorTeR. To tell you the truth, I do not know, because I do
not ever—I wasn't interested in politics. I did not discuss this as a
fact. I maybe overheard conversation between him and somebody
else, an article in newspaper, what they think about certain events
at this time.

Mr. McDonNALp. Did he discuss politics with you?

Mrs. PorTeR. Not much, but every time something aroused, like
somebody maybe will be unfair, make an unfair statement toward
the United States, he will defend United States.

Mr. McDoNALD. Where did Oswald work?

Mrs. PorTER. He worked at the radio factory nearby our apart-
ment.

Mr. McDonNaLb. And what did he do there?

Mrs. PorTeR. I do believe maybe he was some kind of mechanic. I
really don’t know what kind of job exactly he did.

Mr. McDonaLb. Did he ever discuss his job?

Mrs. PorTER. Only thing he said that he did not like it very
much, it was manual labor.

Mr. McDonNALD. It was manual labor?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaLD. Did he come home in the evening with dirty
hands, dirty clothes?

Mrs. PorTeR. The first time he did after he came home he went
and took a shower right away, so—not really dirty, no.

Mr. McDonaLp. On subsequent nights I mean, do you recall
whether he would come home—you said he did manual labor. Were
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his hands rough, dirt under the fingernails and generally did it
look like he was doing that kind of work?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, not really.

Mr. McDonALD. How about his clothes? Did he have a special set
of work clothes?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember. I think he did, but I would not
recall exactly.

Mr. McDoNALD. Who were his friends during this time in Minsk?

Mrs. PortER. Lee did not have very many friends. I do recall one
young man working with him. His name was Pavel Golovachev,
and he was around our house quite a lot and they spoke English.
So for this young gentleman it was a good practice.

Mr. McDonNALD. Was this individual Pavel Golovachev?

Mrs. PorRTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNaLp. Would you consider him Lee’s closest friend?

Mrs. PorTeR. I think so.

Mr. McDoNALD. When was the first time you met him?

Mrs. PorTER. I do not remember if I met him before we were
married or shortly after he came by the house.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did he work with Lee at the radio factory?

Mrs. PorTER. I even doubt that—he was invited to the wedding
as a friend of Lee.

Mr. McDonaALp. Do you recall when you first met him?

Mrs. PorTER. Pardon me?

Mr. McDonALD. When did you first meet him, Pavel Golovachev?

Mrs. PortER. Like I said earlier, I don’t remember. Maybe it was
when he was invited to the wedding on April 30.

Mr. McDonNALD. That was the the first time you met him?

Mrs. PorTER. I assume by now.

Mr. McDonNaALp. Did you get to know him well?

Mrs. PorTER. Fairly well.

Mr. McDonNALbp. Did he come over to your apartment?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, he was a very nice boy.

Mr. McDonaLp. Do you know where he lived? Did he live in the
general vicinity of your apartment?

Mrs. PorTeR. I don’t think so. I think he lived somewhere in
town but I don’t know where. Not very far away.

Mr. McDonaLp. Do you know whether Oswald and Mr. Golova-
chev ever talked about politics together?

Mrs. PorTER. I really don’t know because they spoke in English.

Mr. McDonNALD. They spoke in English?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNALb. And why did they do that?

Mrs. PorTeER. Because Pavel Golovachev was studying English
language and not very many people you can speak the language
with, so he said it was a good practice for him being around Lee.

Mr. McDonNaLb. Do you think this was one of the reasons that he
befriended Oswald, to perfect his language ability?

Mrs. PorTeR. It could be, and he was interested about United
States I feel sure and talked about, compared the life.

Mr. McDonaLp. Do you know how they met, how these two
individuals met?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I don’t.
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Mr. McDonALb. Have you ever heard from this individual since
you left Minsk, Mr. Golovachev?

Mrs. PorTER. I do believe when we moved back to United States,
we did receive some letters from Soviet Union, but I do not remem-
ber exactly from whom. That is possible.

Mr. McDonNALD. Generally what kind of person was he, Mr.
Golovachev?

Mrs. PorTER. He was quite bright and honest and fun person.

Mr. McDonNaALb. Thank you, Mrs. Porter.

Mr. Chairman, I am finished with this line of questioning for this
phase.

Chairman Stokes. Thank you, Counsel.

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from North Carolina, Judge
Preyer, for such time as he may consume.

Mr. PreYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mrs. Porter, your English now seems to be very good.

Mrs. PorTer. Thank you.

Mr. PreYER. But if you have any trouble in understanding me or
understanding the question, please ask and I shall try to put it in
another form which you can understand better.

I would like to continue with a few questions in the period of
your early life in Russia with Lee Harvey Oswald.

I might say for the record at this time that Mrs. Porter has given
several depositions to the committee, and they will be made a part
of the final report, and I think that may explain why we will not
ask every conceivable question about this period in your life that
we might think of.

When you first married Lee Harvey Oswald, he had his own
apartment.

Did you consider that unusual, that a single person in the Soviet
Union, who had a menial job, would have his own apartment?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, it is kind of unusual, but foreigners in Soviet
Union usually are treated a little bit better than their own citizens.

Mr. PrREYER. In other words, it would have been unusual for a
Soviet citizen in his situation to have a single apartment.

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, but he had more privileges as a foreigner.

Mr. PreYErR. Were the type of privileges he had and the type of
apartment he had like those that other foreigners would have had?

Mrs. PorTER. I do not know because I cannot compare to other
foreigners.

Mr. PrREYER. Was it the practice that foreigners had better hous-
ing accommodations——

Mrs. PorTer. That is what I heard.

Mr. PrEYER [continuing]. Than Soviet citizens?

When you were living in the apartment, did Lee ever have
visitors whose identity was unknown to you, that is, did anyone
visit you, apart from your normal friends, someone who was a
stranger to you?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. PreveEr. Was Lee secretive during this time?

Mrs. PorTER. I think so. For example, he would be writing some-
thing on a piece of paper and it will be in English, and if I ask him
what it was, he would not talk about.
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Mr. PrReYER. Was he devious? By that I mean, would he say, for
example, that he was going one place and you learned later that he
had gone to another place?

Mrs. PorTER. I do not understand the question what ‘“devious”
means. I don’t know.

Mr. PrEYER. Perhaps the word ‘‘deceptive.”

Was he deceptive to you? Did he say to you he would do one
thing and you later learned he did another thing?

Mrs. PorTER. Not that I know of, not at that particular period of
my life.

)lidr. PRrEYER. At this period of your life, did he ever act violently
in front of you?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. Prever. Did he ever mention to you that he had contact
with the KGB, the Soviet intelligence agency?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. PreYER. In your deposition, one of the depositions you gave
the committee, I believe you stated that you both assumed that the
KGB was observing you.

What is the basis for that conclusion?

Mrs. PorTer. Well, from Russian newspaper you assume that
they don’t print exactly what is going on in United States, and I
mean act like they maybe mistrust them, so it wasn’t surprising for
them to keep eye on a foreigner.

Mr. PrevEr. Have you personally ever had any contact with the
KGB or the MVD?

Mrs. PorTER. I lived in apartment with lots of people. The neigh-
bors were working for the same, how you call it, same not organiza-
tion, but they worked for MVD. They were different professions,
doctors and whatever, and of course I know them as neighbors.

Mr. PreYER. But as far as you know, you had no contact with the
KGB or the MVD on any sort of official business basis.

Mrs. PorTER. Did you say “official”’?

Would you please repeat your question? Did you say “official”’?

Mr. PrevER. As I understood your answer, you stated that some
g/fl' ‘}'Bur neighbors may have been connected with the KGB or the

Mrs. PorTEeR. I know they work for it.

Mr. Prever. Worked for them, but that your contact with them
was as neighbors?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, and sometime in my life I had to go over there
and talk to the men at MVD when I was applying for a visa to
enter, to leave Soviet Union.

Mr. PreyYeEr. Did you and Lee think that your apartment was
bugged?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, we did.

Mr. Prever. Why did you expect the bug in your apartment?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, because like I do not even know if bug will
take any electricity, but our electric needle would be running when
you turn all electrical appliances off. It would still be moving. So
we did not know what the reason for that was, except we assumed
we had been watched.

Another assumption is that this is quite customary in Soviet
Union to keep eye on somebody.
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Mr. Prever. So that you say it was quite customary to bug
foreigners in this situation.

Mrs. PorTER. I am not really making that exact statement. I
might have heard gossip about it, and I knew that they do watch
foreigners.

Mr. PrevER. Did Lee ever tell you why he thought he was al-
lowed to stay in the Soviet Union?

Mrs. PorTeR. I do not recall if he said why. I do not recall right
now.

Mr. PrevEr. Why did you think he was allowed to stay there,
since he was uneducated and was not a scientist or not in that
category of foreigners who would normally be welcomed to the
Soviet Union?

Mrs. PorTER. When I found out later and during the marriage
that he give up his American citizenship and asked for—I mean
anyone ask Russia for political asylum, so that was my thinking at
the time for the reason.

Mr. PreYER. Did Lee have a rifle, a gun, a rifle, while he was
living in Minsk?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, he did.

Mr. PreYER. Did he hunt with it? If so, how often did he go
hunting?

Mrs. PorTER. Not during our marriage he didn’t, but he did
belong to hunting club, and he said that he did previous to our
marriage.

Mr. PrevYER. And did I understand you to say that after your
marriage, he did not go hunting?

Mrs. PorTER. Not that I know of or remember right now. I don’t
recall that at all.

Mr. PreYER. Did he often take the rifle out and clean it or look
at it or examine it?

Mrs. PorTER. Occasionally he did that.

Mr. PrevEr. How were you employed when you first met Lee?

Mrs. PorTEeR. I did not hear you, sir.

Mr. Prever. What was your work? How were you employed
when you first met Lee Oswald? _

Mrs. PorTeR. I was a pharmacist and working at the drugstore in
nearby hospital.

Mr. PrevER. You mentioned earlier that after you were married,
you and Lee thought the apartment was bugged.

Did you think that your mail or Lee’s mail was being opened?

Mrs. PorTER. We assumed that it was. Letters are censored that
come from foreign countries.

Mr. PrevEr. Did Lee ever say anything about his mail being
tampered with, that is, that an envelope had been opened and
resealed, for example?

Mrs. PorTeR. I believe he did.

Mr. PreYER. Can you recall anything about that occasion?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I don’t. But since you mentioned it, it does ring
a bell that maybe it did happen on one or a few occasions.

Mr. PreYER. Did you feel that you and Lee were being watched,
that is, did you see any strange men outside of your apartment
who appeared to be loitering near your apartment?

Mrs. PoRTER. I don’t remember right now.
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Mr. PreYER. Were you a member of the Komsomol?

Do I pronounce that right, the Communist youth movement?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, I was.

Mr. Prever. How long were you active in this?

Mrs. PorTER. May I explain myself? I really wasn’t active, al-
though it is very customary in Soviet Union when people at the job
belong to this organization. It is the patriotic thing to do, and I
have been not exactly forced but have been reminded that it would
be more ethical if I do belong to this organization. So I kept
refusing it. So finally they said you don’t have to do anything if
you just pay your dues. So that is what I did for many months. But
I never attended meetings at all, except at the end when they
finally discharged me from the organization, I had to attend that
meeting.

Mr. PreYER. So that if I understand you, you are saying it was
customary to join this organization at your place of work.

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. Prever. And that it was social pressure which compelled
you.

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, you have to kind of go with the crowd.

Mr. PreYER. And you did, members did pay their dues regularly,
and you paid your dues regularly.

Mrs. PoRrTER. Yes.

Mr. PrevYER. Did Lee ever talk about United States politics after
you were married, that is, did he talk about officials of the United
States, such as the President or the Secretary of State or, did he
talk about policies of the U.S. Government?

Mrs. PortER. If he did, he wasn’t talking to me about it, because
I wasn’t really interested in his political view or anybody’s political
view.

Mr. Prever. Specifically did he ever talk about President
Kennedy?

Mrs. PorTER. Whatever he said about President Kennedy, it was
only good, always.

Mr. PrevEr. What was your attitude about the United States at
this time?

Mrs. PorTER. In Russia you mean?

Mr. PreYER. Yes, when you were first living in Russia.

Mrs. PorTer. Well, seeing few American tourists in city of Lenin-
grad, I learned that the life is not as bad in United States as it is
printed in newspaper. So, of course, every Russian is very curious,
not every Russian, but majority of young people, very curious
about Western World.

Mr. PreYER. From Lee’s conversation, did you think he wanted to
become a citizen of the Soviet Union at this time?

Mrs. PorTER. Once Lee, I believe he applied for, he sent a letter
to university in Moscow, and he was very, very disappointed when
he was refused to become a student of this university, and I think
that maybe was a changing point about him staying or leaving
definitely Soviet Union. He was very disappointed. I do assume
that he might have stayed longer, or maybe forever, if he was
granted permission to become a student.

Mr. PREYER. When he was not given that permission, his attitude
then changed toward becoming a Soviet citizen?
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Mrs. PorTER. If I may speculate right now, that was the reason.
At least I assumed that he did want to come to Soviet Union to get
education.

Mr. PrevER. Were you surprised when Lee said he wanted to
leave the Soviet Union and come to the United States?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, I was, because he told me that he would not be
able to or really wanted to.

Mr. PrevErR. Were you pleased that he wanted to come to the
United States?

Mrs. PorTER. Not really, nothing against United States, but it
was a very major decision for me to make. I did not know that
}r:lu%h about United States. So to leave everything behind was quite

ard.

Mr. Prever. Did you ever suspect that Lee might be a spy of
some sort for either the Soviet KGB or for the U.S. CIA?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, it crossed my mind sometime. I am sorry to
admit that.

Mr. PrREYER. I am sorry?

Mrs. PorTER. It did cross my mind sometime during our life in
Russia; yes, because he will be sitting with those papers and writ-
ing something in English, and I don’t know. Maybe he was making
reports to somebody and didn’t want me to know.

Mr. PReYER. When it crossed your mind, did you think he was a
spy for the United States or for the Soviet Union?

Mrs. PorTER. For United States.

Mr. PrREYER. And you based that on the fact that he often was
writing notes in English which you did not understand.

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. PreYER. Did you ever learn later what those notes were, or
the writing he was doing?

Mrs. PorTER. I learned about that after Lee died. That is what
they call Lee Harvey Oswald diary, or something like that. That is
what it was.

Mr. PreYER. So that all of the writing on which you based your
thought that he could have been a spy later turned out to be the
diary that he was writing.

Mrs. PORTER. Yes, sir.

Mr. PreEYER. I mentioned earlier the Komsomol, the Communist
youth organization. I believe you were expelled from that organiza-
tion.

Could you explain to us why that happened?

Mrs. PortER. Excuse me, I do not understand end of your ques-
tion.

Mr. PrevER. The Communist youth organization, Komsomol, if I
pronounce it correctly, which you joined when you were working at
your place of employment, later you were expelled, that is, re-
moved from that organization, kicked out we might say in this
country.

Would you explain to us how that happened?

Mrs. PorTER. After I married Lee, the atmosphere at work was
changing. I mean I was aware then more so who is my friend and
who is not. A few people were kind of, act quite cold toward me,
and the pressure at work was put, since I felt like I was a traitor, 1
married foreigner, I should not belong to this organization.
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Mr. PreYER. So that the fact that you were married to a foreign-
er was the principal reason that you left the organization.

Mrs. PorreR. I believe so.

Mr. PreyEr. When you were in the Soviet Union at this period,
did you ever hear President Kennedy speak over the radio?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Did you ask me if I heard or Lee did?

Mr. PrREYER. First, I will ask if you heard.

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, I did, but of course I could not understand
what he was talking about.

Mr. Dopp. Will the gentleman suspend for just 1 second? I just
thought it might be worthwhile, Mrs. Porter, we have a recorded
vote on, and if you saw everyone leave here all at once, they are
just going over to vote and will be coming right back.

Mrs. PorTER. OK.

Mr. PreYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Was Lee with you when you heard President Kennedy speak
over the radio?

Mrs. PorTER. As far as I recall right now, I think he was, because
he is the one who tuned the radio on the right station. I believe it
was BBC or Voice of America, something like that. It wasn’t broad-
cast through Moscow or any Russian channels.

Mr. PreYER. So that Lee was the one who turned the radio to the
channel to hear the President.

Mrs. PorTEr. We had a shortwave radio, I believe that is what
you call, when you can listen to the foreign stations.

Mr. PrevEr. What was your reaction and what was Lee’s reac-
tion to hearing the President speak over the radio?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I kept bugging him what is he saying, what is
he saying, and he just told me to hush up, you know, not to
interrupt him.

Mr. PreYER. So he told you to hush up.

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. PreYER. Did he ever make any comment about the Presi-
dent’s speech?

Mrs. PorTER. I do believe that Pavel Golovachev might have
been present at this time, so they really discussed it between the
two of them, and of course Lee’s attitude maybe was that, you
know, me being a woman, what do you know about politics, you
know. So I really do not recall what the comments were.

Mr. Prever. When did you first learn that Lee wanted to leave
the Soviet Union?

Mrs. PorTER. A few months after we were married. I do not
{_ei::alll exact month. It could be May or June, June probably, more
ikely.

Mhr PreYER. And I believe you testified that you were surprised
at that.

When you left Russia, did you expect to return to Russia?

Mrs. PorTER. No; I burned all my bridges behind me.

Mr. PrREYER. So that you did not expect that you would return
either with Lee or alone.

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. PReYER. What was the reaction of your family to your leav-
ing the Soviet Union?
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Mrs. PorTer. Well, they were very, very upset for me making
decision of leaving country. My uncle was worried about welfare of
his family, and he was even afraid that he might lose his job on
that account, being related to me.

Mr. PrevErR. When you arrived in New York from the Soviet
Union, did Lee bring his rifle with him?

Mrs. PorteR. I don’t remember. I don’t think it can go through
the customs with the rifle.

Mr. PrevYErR. You did go through the customs in New York?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. PrevER. And as far as you know, no rifle was found, no
comment was made about a rifle at that time.

Mrs. PorTER. Not that I know of.

Mr. Prever. Did Lee seem pleased to be back in the United
States?

Mrs. PorTER. I think so. He was a little bit disappointed when no
reporters show up to greet him at the airport, because he told me
there is going to be a whole bunch of them.

Mr. PreYER. Before you left Russia, did Lee say where you would
be going in the United States?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes; he said that he has a brother living in Texas,
in Dallas, or Fort Worth.

Mr. PrReYER. Was that why you were going to Texas——

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, sir.

Mr. PrEYER [continuing]. Because of his relatives living there?

Mrs. PoRTER. Yes.

Mr. PreYER. Did he mention any other place in the United States
where he might like to live?

Mrs. PorTER. Oh, he also told me he has relatives in New Or-
leans. We might live there sometime.

Mr. PrevER. When you arrived in Texas, who met you at the
airport?

Mrs. PorTER. Robert Oswald and his family.

Mr. Prever. Did you meet any of Lee’s friends in Fort Worth,
apart from his brother?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t recall. I don’t think so.

Mr. PrReYER. Where were you staying at Fort Worth?

Mrs. PorTER. We stayed for a while with his brother.

Mr. PrevEr. While you were there, did any friends call Lee on
the telephone?

Mrs. PorTER. Not that I know of.

Mr. PrevEr. Do you recall whether he called anyone to say he
was back in the United States?

Mrs. PorTeR. Well, I did not speak English at the time, so if he
used the phone, if somebody called for somebody, I wouldn’t know
about that, unless he told me.

Mr. PreYER. At that time you and Lee conversed, discussed only
in Russian?

Mrs. PoRTER. Yes.

Mr. PrEYER. At this time when he first returned in Texas, did he
talk about politics or did he mention President Kennedy again at
ang:[time?

rs. PorTer. Off and on, but it was always complimentary,
something good.
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Mr. PreYER. Did he talk in general about any other politicians or
public figures in the United States at this time?

Mrs. PorTER. Not that I recall; no.

Mr. PrevYEr. Thank you.

I will yield at this time, Mr. Chairman, to Mr. McDonald for the
next area of questions.

Mr. FaunTrOY. Mr. McDonald.

Mr. McDonaLp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mrs. Porter, I would just like to backtrack for a couple of ques-
tions in the Russian phase of our questioning.

You mentioned earlier because of the way he was writing in
English in a book that you might have suspected perhaps he was a
spy or something of that nature.

Did he ever act suspiciously in any other way? In other words,
did he ever go out at night and meet individuals unknown to
yourself, did he act in any other suspicious manner?

Mrs. PortTER. No. It is customary in Russia to go for a walk after
dinner, and if I want to, I can go along, or he might go visit some
friends, and I took his word for it. If he said he goes see Pavel for a
while, that is just fine with me.

Mr. McDonaLp. Mrs. Porter, did you and your husband have any
Cuban friends in Minsk? ’

Mrs. PorTER. Not friends, but I think Lee met some Cuban
students that were going to university in Minsk.

Mr. McDonNaLDp. Do you recall their names?

Mrs. PorTER. I do believe he mentioned some names, but I do not
recall them at all.

Mr. McDoNaLp. And how well did you know them?

Mrs. PorteR. I did not know them at all.

Mr. McDonaLp. How well did your husband know them?

Mrs. PorTER. Oh, they might just walk in the street and talk
about something, that is what he said.

Mr. McDonNaLp. You say they came over to your apartment?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did they ever?

Mrs. PorTER. Not that I recall.

Mr. McDoNALp. Do you know how often Lee met with them?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I don't.

Mr. McDonNaLDp. You say they were students at the university?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaLD. And Lee worked in a radio plant?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaALD. How did they come to meet?

Mrs. PorTeR. Well, the city is not that big. Its population is only
one-half million people, and it had a main street where people
meet sometimes, you know, for a cup of coffee, in the square or a
park or something like that.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did Lee tell you that he had met some Cuban
students?

Mrs. PorTER. I think he did.

Mr. McDonaLDp. How did he say? What did he say?

Mrs. PorTer. Well, please do forgive me for saying I do not
remember, but it was 15 years ago. It was a long time ago. I do not
remember the details, really, right now.

41-371 O - 179 - 15 Vol. 2
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Mr. McDonNaLp. Can you recall the first time he mentioned
meeting some Cuban students, whether he seemed pleased by the
fact that he had met some?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, he would make comment, for example, like,
well, “I did not like Russian winter. So that those Cuban students,
they are freezing too,” you know, or maybe mention that they
weren’t very happy to study there. They had been sent by govern-
ment. They don’t have the freedom that they used to in their own
homeland.

Mr. McDoNALD. At this time did he speak of Cuba? Did Lee
speak of Cuba in favorable terms? Did he talk about Cuba at all?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNALD. What did he say?

Mrs. PorTeRr. He did like Fidel Castro, and at the time so did I,
because he was presented to Russian public as a very good fellow.
So at the time all Soviets, I mean all young people were curious
about new government in Cuba and how they will do it, and so he
was very appealing at the time.

Mr. McDonaLp. What did Lee say about Fidel?

Mrs. PorTER. He said that he did like him as a leader very well.

Mr. McDonaALp. Do you know how often, after Lee met the
Cuban students, do you recall whether he met with them frequent-
ly or met with them at all?

Mrs. PorTER. Let’s assume maybe once a week, sometime. Maybe
he doesn’t see them for 2 weeks and stumble over or maybe they
have special date and they go to the movie or whatever.

Mr. McDonALD. Where were they meeting, do you know?

Mrs. PorTER. Usually in the street or in the park somewhere, or
main street.

Mr. McDonALD. Do you know in what language they were speak-
ing?

Mrs. PorTeR. Well, I really don’t know how did they communi-
cate. It never occurred to me. Maybe the students spoke English.

Mr. McDoNALD. Is it your testimony——

Mrs. PorTER. Lee did not speak Spanish, as far as I know, so I
assume maybe they spoke English. I hate to speculate on that.

Mr. McDoNALD. Just so we are clear on the point——

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

4 Mr? McDonNALD [continuing]. Did you ever meet the Cuban stu-
ents?

Mrs. PorTER. No, so I do not know how they communicate with
each other.

Mr. McDonNaALD. And over how long a period of time did Lee meet
with these students?

Mrs. PorTER. Maybe a few months.

Mr. McDoNaALD. And your testimony is that as far as you know,
they met maybe once a week?

Mrs. PorTEer. I assume because when Lee left, he said he going to
see somebody, and he stumble over them or see them, maybe
sometime he tell me and sometime he does not, so I do not know.

Mr. McDonALDp. During this time in the Soviet Union, did Lee
Harvey Oswald ever demonstrate any violent tendencies, any anti-
social tendencies, either to you personally or in general?
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Mrs. PorTER. Well, he would lose temper a few times, but he was
pretty good at controlling it. You know naturally during the mar-
riage husband and wife do fuss sometimes.

Mr. McDoNALD. But it is your testimony that his behavior was
not——

Mrs. PorTER. He wasn'’t really violent, no.

Mr. McDoNaLp. And you are saying not out of the ordinary?

Mrs. PorTER. Pardon me?

Mr. McDonaLp. Nothing unusual about——

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDoNALD [continuing]. His behavior at that time.

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonNaALD. Mrs. Porter, going back again to your first few
days and weeks in Texas in 1962, when did you first—this may not
apply just to them—when did you first learn about Oswald’s
mother, Marguerite?

Mrs. PorTER. I learned about her in Soviet Union, because Lee
was corresponding with her.

Mr. McDoNALb. I am sorry, I didn’t——

Mrs. PorTER. After we were married, Lee and his mother corre-
spond with each other.

Mr. McDoNALD. And you were not aware of her before you got
married?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLb. And what was your reaction when Lee told you
that his mother was in fact alive?

Mrs. PorTER. What was my reaction?

Well, I really didn’t have any reaction. It is wonderful that he
had a mother.

Mr. McDonaLp. Except wasn’t there a point when he completely
covered up the fact that he had a mother?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I really do not recall what my reaction was at
the time.

Mr. McDonNALD. Did you think him to be devious at that time? In
other words, you found out after you got married that his mother
was alive and he never mentioned her beforehand to you?

Mrs. PorTer. Well, it was kind of strange, you know, behavior,
really.

Mr. McDonaLb. When did you first meet her?

Mrs. PorTER. After we arrived at Fort Worth.

When, you said?

Mr. McDoNALD. Yes, when.

Mrs. PorTER. In June I believe of 1962.

Mr. McDoNALD. And was Lee present?

Mrs. PorTeRr. I don’t recall the circumstances of the meeting.

Mr. McDonNALp. Did you know George DeMohrenschildt?

Mrs. PorTER. Did I know him? Yes.

Mr. McDonaLp. How did you know him?

Mrs. PorTer. He was one of Russian friends that we have right
here, Russian emigrants.

Mr. McDoNaLp. When did you first meet him?

S Mrs. PorTeR. I do believe in 1962 shortly after arrival to United
tates.
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Mr. McDonNnaALD. And what were the circumstances of your first
meeting with George DeMohrenschildt?

First of all, where were you?

Mrs. PorTER. I assume right now, as I remember right now, I
think we have been invited for lunch or dinner at some Russian
friends’ house and lots of Russian people did come, and that is how
we met.

Mr. McDonaLp. Do you recall whose home you were visiting?

Mrs. PorTER. I do believe Anna Miller.

Mr. McDoNALD. Anna Miller?

Mrs. PorRTER. Anna Miller. That is how I remember right now as
I met George DeMohrenschildt. Maybe I met him, maybe he came
to our house. I do not recall right now exactly.

Mr. McDonaLp. Do you recall on the first occasion you met him,
was his wife present with him?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember.

Mr. McDonNALD. Was Lee present when you met?

Mrs. PorTER. Probably was.

Mr. McDoNALD. Was that also the first time that Lee ever met
DeMohrenschildt?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember really if we met him together or
he met him previously. I do not recall right now at all.

Mr. McDonaALp. What did Lee say about George DeMohrens-
childt?

Mrs. PorTeR. He did like him very much. So did I.

Mr. McDoNaLp. Did he like him from the first time you met
him? In other words, in remembering back, did it appear that the
first time you met him was the first time Lee had met him as well?

Mrs. PorteR. I don’t remember how we met him, together or
somehow separate, but I know for a fact we both liked the man
very well.

Mr. McDonaLp. What did Lee say about him?

Mrs. PorTER. Good fellow, George, I guess.

Mr. McDonNnaLp. Why did Lee like him so much?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, most people who knew George, liked him. He
has a very vivacious personality, always cheerful and joking. He
was very pleasant to be around.

Mr. McDonNALD. Did he like Lee?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I assume at the time that he did.

Mr. McDonALD. When they spoke, did they speak in Russian or
in English?

Mrs. PorTER. In Russian and English both.

Mr. McDonALD. Did Lee and DeMohrenschildt ever talk politics
in your presence?

Mrs. PorTER. They probably have.

Mr. McDonNaALbp. Can you recall any such conversations?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonALD. Can you recall in your presence whether George
DeMohrenschildt and Lee ever spoke about President Kennedy?

Mrs. PorTer. If I say right now that, yes, I do, they probably
talked about, and then you ask me about the details which I cannot
remember, but, yes, the name John Kennedy was mentioned in
their conversation.
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Mr. McDonNaLDp. Can you recall in what context? In other words,
were they speaking favorably of Kennedy?

Mrs. PorTER. I think so. Well, I recall that George DeMohrens-
childt told me once that when he was younger, I mean he knew
Jackie Kennedy before she was married to John Kennedy when
she was a young lady and spoke very nicely about her.

Mr. McDoNALD. And how about Lee’s views at the time? Do you
recall whether they were ever engaged in argument?

Mrs. PorTeR. I do not recall ever hearing Lee talking badly about
John Kennedy or Kennedy family.

Mr. McDonNALD. In some of these discussions Lee had with De-
Mohrenschildt——

Well, do you recall what DeMohrenschildt’s opinion of the Soviet
Union was?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, George DeMohrenschildt always joked a lot,
and you really don’t know if that was his real opinion or just a
Jjoke, so, of course, he was curious how things changed since he—I
mean I didn’t really know if he was living there or was born there.
I do not remember, but he was curious about life in Soviet Union;

es.

y Mr. McDonaALD. After Lee got back to the United States, what
was his opinion then of the Soviet Union?

Mrs. PorTeR. After he come back to United States?

Well, he was very glad that he was back home, at least at the
beginning. I do not recall him saying that he was sorry he left
Soviet Union.

Mr. McDonNaLb. Do you recall that he was sorry or that he was
not sorry that he left?

Mrs. PorTER. He was not sorry.

Mr. McDoNALp. When Lee first got to Fort Worth, you first went
there when you went back to Texas, was he contacted by the FBI?

Mrs. PorTER. That is what he told me, that the gentleman who
wanted to talk to him, came along, was FBI agent. That is what he
told me.

Mr. McDonaLp. When did he tell you about this?

Mrs. PorTER. After living with Robert for a while we moved in
our home and Lee on the job and one afternoon some gentleman
came knocking on the door.

Mr. McDonNaALD. This is Robert Oswald, his brother?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonNaLb. You are saying living with Robert?

Mrs. PorTER. Oh, yes, and Lee went outside and talk with this
man, and when he come back, he told me that it was the FBI who
were bugging him, asking questions about the Soviet Union, things
like that.

Mr. McDonaLD. What was Lee’s reaction? How did he appear to
you when he came back in?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, he was very knot up—quite angry about it.
He told me that it would be very difficult for him to find a job or
keep a job if they keep bugging him.

Mr. McDonaLD. How many agents came to the house?

Mrs. PorTER. I do not really recall. Maybe one or two.

Mr. McDoNALD. You were home at the time? You were there?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, I was busy in the kitchen.
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Mr. McDonNaALD. Did they come to the door and ring the doorbell
or knock?

Mrs. PorTEeR. I don’t recall right now. They probably have.

Mr. McDonNaALD. Were they requested to come inside or did they
ask to speak to Lee outside?

Mrs. PorTER. I do not know what they said, because I do not
speak English, so whose initiative it was about going outside or
speaking in the house, I do not know.

Mr. McDonNaALD. And where did they speak?

Mrs. PorTER. Outside.

Mr. McDoNALD. In a driveway, a sidewalk, front yard?

Mrs. PorTER. On the sidewalk, I believe.

Mr. McDonaLD. And about how long did this meeting take place?

Mrs. PorTER. It was quite long time. I assume by now maybe 30
or 40 minutes, maybe an hour.

Mr. McDonNALDp. You subsequently moved out of Robert Oswald’s
house to an apartment on West Seventh Street in Fort Worth?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I don’t remember the address, but you do
about it, more than I do.

Mr. McDonaLD. Yes, and did Lee’s mother live with you at that
time?

Mrs. PorteRr. I do believe after Robert, we move with his mother.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did you have any visitors when you lived in this
apartment with his mother?

‘Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember. I don’t think so.

Mr. McDonNALD. Did Lee Oswald’s personality——

What was his personality like upon getting back to the United
States, comparing it with as you knew him in the Soviet Union?

Mrs. PorTeEr. Well, he had a hard time to find a job at the
beginning, and little by little he became a little bit more sour.

Mr. HamiLtoN. Mr. Chairman, could we break for 5 minutes,
please?

Chairman StokEes. We certainly may take a 5-minute recess at
this time. '

Everyone is requested to remain seated until the witness has left
the hearing room.

[Recess.]

Chairman Stokgs. The committee will come to order.

Everyone is requested to please take their seats.

Mr. McDonald.

Mr. McDonaLp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mrs. Porter, the last question I asked you was, did you notice any
changes in personality, a change in Lee, once you got back in the
United States, comparing him as to how you knew him in the
Soviet Union?

) Mrﬁ. PorTER. Well, little by little he became gloomier, or disillu-
sioned.

Mr. McDoNaALD. Gloomier.

And do you know why?

Mrs. PoRTER. At the time I assume because it was like holding a
Jjob or finding a job that he liked to do. It seemed to me that he was
Kli;‘lil the time passing, he was dissatisfied with the job that he was

olding.

Mr. McDonALD. He got a job in Fort Worth; is that correct?
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Mrs. PorTER. Yes, sir.

Mr. McDoNaLD. And where was that job?

] Mrs. PorTER. I do not really know the name of the firm he work
or.

Mr. McDonaALDp. What was he doing?

Mrs. PorTER. It was some kind of mechanical job.

Mr. McDonaLp. It was within walking distance of where you
lived?

Mrs. PorTeRr. I think so.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did he ever discuss his job, this job, with you?

Mrs. PorTER. Only thing he said, that he did not like it very
much.

Mr. McDonALD. Did not like it?

Mrs. PorTeR. Yes.

Mr. McDoNALD. During this time when you lived in Fort Worth,
or any time for that matter within the first month or so after you
got back from the Soviet Union, did you ever have occasion to meet
any of Lee’s friends, friends from Texas?

Mrs. PorTER. No. We met a few Russian people, and they were
our friends at the time we lived there.

Mr. McDonALD. How about non-Russian people?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did Lee ever talk about friends or associates
that he had in Texas before he went to Russia?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDoNALD. Never mentioned any?

Mrs. PorTER. Not to my knowledge right now. I don’t recall any
names, faces.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did you ever have visitors at your apartment on
West Seventh Street, the one that you shared with Marguerite?

Mrs. PorTER. Marguerite? No.

Mr. McDonNaLp. You had no visitors to the apartment?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t recall any visitors.

Mr. McDonaALbp. Did Lee read books often?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did he read a lot when he was in the Soviet
Union?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNALD. What kind of books did he read there?

Mrs. PorTER. Novels mostly.

Mr. McDonALp. What kind of novels?

Mrs. PorTER. What you call maybe as classical novels, some
Russian classic writers.

Mr. McDoNALDp. The novels or the books that he read in the
Soviet Union, were they in Russian?

Mrs. PorTER. They were in Russian; yes.

Mr. McDonaLp. How about when he returned to Texas, did he
continue his interest in reading?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaLp. What kind of books was he reading when he
returned?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, he has access to the library, and whatever
books he brought, they were in the English language. I don’t know
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the titles of them, but he brought some Russian books for me to
read too.

Mr. McDonNAaLp. Did he read any books of a political nature?

Mrs. PorteR. If he did, I do not know about.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did Oswald talk about politics very much during
this time in Fort Worth?

Mrs. PorTeER. Lee really did not discuss politics with me. If I
overheard some conversation with somebody else, just bits and
pieces, I have to place them in my memory right now to give you
the tone of the conversation.

Mr. McDonaLp. Who did he talk politics with? You mentioned
earlier George DeMohrenschildt. ]

Mrs. PorTER. Many were with George, about latest events in the
newspapers, something like that, in that matter.

Mr. McDonALD. Up to this time, and we are only talking up to
this time in Fort Worth, on your early arrival, had you ever heard
Lee ever mention in discussion or did you ever overhear him
talking with anyone about assassination as a political act?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaALD. Did you ever hear him talk at all about assassi-
nation up to this point?

Mrs. PortER. No.

Mr. McDonaLD. What was Lee’s relationship with the Soviet—
excuse me—the Russian group of individuals in the Dallas-Fort
Worth area? What was Lee’s relationship with them?

Mrs. PorTER. It seemed to me at the beginning he was quite
eager to meet Russian people living in Fort Worth or in Dallas, but
little by little he felt like withdraw from it. He felt like they have
too much influence on me, or I don’t think that he felt very
comfortable around.

Mr. McDoNaLp. Was it your understanding that he knew any of
these individuals before he went to the Soviet Union?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I don’t think he knew them before.

Mr. McDoNALD. But he met them after he returned?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNaLDp. Mrs. Porter, you testified earlier that when in
Russia you recall that Lee owned a rifle.

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonNALD. Or some kind of weapon.

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonALD. Do you remember whether it was a rifle as
opposed to a shotgun?

}IIVIrg PorTeER. What the difference between shotgun? Is it size or
what?

Mr. McDonNaALD. It is a different kind of bullet or projectile that
comes out.

Do you know the difference between a shotgun and a rifle?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLp. OK.

S Whg’n do you first recall seeing Lee with a rifle in the United
tates?

Mrs. PorTER. I cannot pinpoint exact month, you know, date of
any kind.

Mr. McDonALD. Where did you first see it?
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Mrs. PorTER. I do not remember where or when, but I can say
that Lee did have a rifle during life in the United States.

Mr. McDoNALD. Do you know whether it was the same rifle that
he had in the Soviet Union?

Mrs. Porter. Well, logically it cannot be, because you cannot go
through the customs without declaring the rifle. I would not really
know.

Mr. McDoNALD. Mr. Chairman, let the record reflect that Mrs.
Porter was unable to identify Lee Harvey Oswald’s rifle, which was
marked CE-139 before the Warren Commission. She was unable to
identify it in 1964 when she testified before the Warren Commis-
sion, and consequently we will not show it to her today since such
a showing would serve no useful purpose.

Mrs. PorTER. Thank you.

Mr. McDonaLp. When you first saw the rifle in the United
States, did you ask him what it was for?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember what I asked him about. I know I
wasn't pleased of having a rifle in the house.

Mr. McDonNALD. What did he say about it?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, in a matter of, that it’s a manly thing to like
or something like that. Most men do like to hunt or do like to play
with the rifle.

Mr. McDonaLb. Do you recall seeing him taking it out frequent-
ly from wherever he kept it, either to handle it or to clean it, to
look at it, do whatever?

Mrs. PorteR. Yes, I did see him cleaning the rifle. That is true.

Mr. McDonaLp. How often?

Mrs. PorTER. Maybe once a week.

Mr. McDonaLDp. Where did he keep this rifle?

Mrs. PortER. In his closet.

Mr. McDoNALD. When you refer to the “closet,” what apartment
are you referring to? At what apartment are we talking about?

1\&1‘& PorTeR. I do not recall any apartment, but maybe one in
Dallas.

Mr. McDoNALD. The one on Neely Street?

Mrs. PorTER. Neely Street; yes.

Mr. McDonNALD. And you say he kept it in the closet?

Mrs. PorTeR. Yes, because in New Orleans he had the rifle, the
same rifle, and he kept it in the closet there too. Every apartment
has a closet.

Mr. McDonALp. Did you notice any change in his personality
after he obtained this rifle?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, Lee liked to be alone by himself quite often.
That was a part of his personality, so that wasn’t really anything
new. But his behavior pattern toward me changed. He was very
annoyed by me. It seemed like I felt out of place.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did you ever see him—you said that you would
see him taking it out and cleaning it.

Did you ever see him while he was in the apartment pick up the
rifle and to aim it like he would be practicing shooting?

Mrs. PorTER. He would do that in New Orleans in apartment,
you know the screened porch. He would sit there in the dark with
it.
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Mr. McDonaLp. He would sit in a chair; and he would bring it
up to his shoulder?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t know what he was sitting on, but I knew it
was in front of his face or whatever.

Mr. McDonaLp. Do you recall when you first saw this rifle in
Texas, whether it had a scope on it?

Mrs. PorTER. I would not remember that at all.

Mr. McDonaLb. Do you know what a scope is?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I learned later, since all this happened, what
a scope is. I don't know that much about rifles, nothing at all,
really.

Mr. McDonaLD. Thinking back, can you recall whether the rifle
had a scope on it? It would be attached to the rifle.

Can you recall?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I don’t.

Mr. McDoNnALD. When did you learn the difference between rifles
with and without scopes?

Mrs. PorTER. I really did not learn the difference. I just know
what the scope more or less is right now, that it is attachment that
make target more visible.

Mr. McDonaALb. But did you know then what a scope was?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLD. Did he keep, did Oswald keep, ammunition,
cartridges around the apartment?

Mrs. PorTer. He kept rifle and I guess ammunition, what you
call, all together, and I wasn’t fascinated by rifles, so I never took
any interest to look at it or see what it looks like, so I just simply
ignored it most of the time.

Mr. McDoNALD. Do you recall these times when he had the rifle
out whether——

You say in New Orleans he would sit on the screened porch?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonALD. And we are referring to the Magazine Street
apartment?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNaLD. Do you remember what he would do? I mean
you say you don’t know whether he was sitting.

Is that your testimony?

Mrs. PortEr. Well, it was usually after dark, so if I go over
there, you know, just see that he is there, and I come back in the
apartment, so I just knew he was there with the rifle. He always,
most of the time, he said “Just leave me alone,” you know. That is
what I will do.

Mr. McDonaALp. Can you recall overhearing the sound of Lee
handling the rifle? In other words, do you recall when he would be
sitting on the porch, do you recall loud sounds of what would be
moving the bolt or the action on the rifle?

Mrs. PorTeR. I do not recall right now.

Mr. McDonALp. If you think about it for a minute, do you recall
that (l;?ind of sound, the sound of metal on metal, sort of a clacking
sound?

Mrs. PorTER. Not that I remember it; no.

) fll\dg McDonaLp. Did you ever see him move the action of the
rifle?
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Mrs. PorTER. I told you I did not pay attention to what he was
doing that much, to give you the descriptions, if he changed the
positions or was it any sounds, because I wasn’t listening for it.

Mr. McDonaLp. Do you know or do you remember any time
when he would handle the rifle when it seemed like he would be
shooting at something, an imaginary object?

Mrs. PortER. No, I cannot.

Mr. McDonaLb. Pulling the trigger?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I cannot tell you that. It seemed to me that
most of the time he picked out the time to be with his rifle, when I
was busy with something else. At the time I did not pay any
attention. Whether it was deliberate or not, I do not know.

Mr. McDoNaLb. Did you ever handle the rifle? Did you ever hold
it?

Mrs. PorTer. I might have touched it sometime t6 move the
place if you clean the closet.

Mr. McDoNALp. Did you ask him where he obtained this rifle?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I didn't.

Mr. McDonNaLp. Did he ever take it out, outside the apartment,
to practice with it, to do anything with it?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, he did.

Mr. McDoNALD. And what did he do?

Mrs. PorTer. He will, like before it gets very dark outside, he
would leave apartment dressed with the dark raincoat, even
though it was a hot summer night, pretty hot weather anyway, and
he would be wearing this, and he would be hiding the rifle under-
neath his raincoat. He said he is going to target practice or some-
thing like that.

Mr. McDoNALD. This was one occasion you are talking about
with the raincoat?

Mrs. Porter. It is several occasions, maybe more than once.

Mr. McDonaLp. He did the same thing on several occasions, put
the raincoat on?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNALD. And the rifle under the raincoat?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonNALDp. And how long would he be gone?

Mrs. PorTER. A few hours.

Mr. McDonaLp. And what did he say as he was going out to do
this? Did he have any specific comment? Did he tell you any
reason?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, he said that it is a practice range somewhere
apparently. That is the purpose of him taking the rifle, in order to
practice.

Mr. McDoNALD. Mrs. Porter, let me direct your attention to
approximately April 10, 1963. April 10 is the day that Lee Harvey
Oswald allegedly shot at Gen. Edward Walker in Dallas.

Before I get to that specific question, let me ask you one further
one, in general about the rifle, and that is you say on occasion he
went out to practice wearing the raincoat.

Do you know how he got to the area that he was going to
practice shooting the rifle?

Mrs. PorTER. He told me by the bus, so I thought it was kind of a
little, would be suspicious for the people in the bus to see him
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wearing the raincoat, you know, well, but that is what he told me,
that he took a bus.

Mr. McDoNALD. When he put this raincoat on and had the rifle
underneath, could you see this rifle? Could you see it?

Mrs. PorTER. The raincoat was quite long.

Mr. McDoNaLD. Below the knee? Did it come below the knee?

Mrs. PorTeR. You could not see that it was a rifle. You would not
spot it.

Mr. McDonaLp. Going back to approximately April 10, in the
week preceding the General Walker shooting, did you notice any
change in Oswald’s personality during that time? How was he
acting?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I cannot compare right now, you know, be-
cause it was long time ago, but his personality constantly was
changing to the worst, really. He became more withdrawn and
more hostile to everybody, maybe more short tempered.

Mr. McDoNALD. During the week preceding April 10——

Mrs. PorTER. Well, he will spend lots of time alone in this closet
that he converted into a little kind of office and he would shut the
door and would do some more writing somewhat, and he asked me
not to disturb him.

Mr. McDonaLD. Directing your attention to that day, April 10,
1963, would you tell us what happened?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I cannot remember the timing all the very
vivid details of day. I just can state it that that particular night he
did not come home until very late, and when he did not come home
at regular time, I was worried about him. So I found a note
addressed to me what to do in case if he did not come home. Of
course I was petrified. Nobody I can turn to. But then later that
night when he came home, I asked him to explain. He was out of
breath and he was pale, and asked him to explain this note, and he
said that “I just shot General Walker.” So I was very upset and
enraged about that, and we had an argument over it.

Mr. McDonNALD. Just a second, Mrs. Porter. Let’s wait.

[Air raid siren.]

Chairman Stokges. This reminds us of the customary test every
Wednesday at 11 o’clock.

Mr. McDoNALD. Just one minute.

Mrs. Porter, if you could speak up as best you can——

Mrs. PorTER. OK.

Mr. McDonNALD [continuing]. So we can hear you.

Before the siren, you were saying——

Let me ask you the question so you can repeat the answer.
lgzggat happened when Lee came home on the night of April 10,

Mrs. Porter. He was very pale, as I said, and he was out of
breath, and I was asking, I mean asked him to explain about the
note that he left for me, and asked him what happened, and he
said that he just tried to shoot General Walker. I asked him who
General Walker was. I mean how dare you to go and claim some-
body’s life, and he said ‘“Well, what would you say if somebody got
rid of Hitler at the right time? So if you don’t know about General
Walker, how can you speak up on his behalf?” Because he told me
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that he wasn’t—just a minute. He said he was something equal to
what he called him a fascist. That was his description.

, Mr.o McDonaLp. Did he turn on the television? Did he try to
isten?

Mrs. PorTER. We did not have television. He turned the radio on
later on, listened for the news, and it wasn’t, nothing on.

Mr. McDonaLp. You say he was pale?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did he appear nervous or distraught?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t know what ‘“distraught” mean?

Mr. McDonaLp. Well, other than being pale in color, did he give,
did he have any other characteristics, physical characteristics? Did
he seem to be shaking or extremely nervous?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, he was extremely nervous; yes. Then when he
heard the news that General Walker wasn’t killed, you know, he
was kind of angry that he missed it.

Mr. McDoNALD. You say he returned late that evening.

Do you recall seeing him go out that morning, the morning of
April 10?

Mrs. PorTeR. I don’t remember. I probably have.

Mr. McDonNaALDp. But it is your testimony he did not come home
after work, before going out to try to shoot General Walker.

Mrs. PorteR. I really do not remember right now. He might,
didn’'t come from work, or maybe he left and come back later.

Mr. McDonNaLp. Do you recall seeing him leave the apartment
with the rifle around April 10? .

Mrs. PorteR. I don’t remember. I am sorry.

Mr. McDonaLp. When he returned that evening, about what
time did he get back?

Mrs. PortEeR. I don’t remember the time. Quite late.

Mr. McDonaLp. Pardon?

Mrs. PorTER. Pardon me?

Mr. McDonaLp. Was it early in the evening, late in the evening?

Mrs. PorTER. I assume it is very late in the evening.

Mr. McDonNALD. Did he come in with the rifle?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLp. You specifically remember he did not have it?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, as I recall right now, I think a few days later,
or the next day or 2 days later, he went and brought the rifle back
in the house.

Mr. McDoNaLp. How did he bring it back? How did he carry it?

Mrs. PorTER. The same way he was taking it out, with the
raincoat on.

Mr. McDonaALp. With the raincoat?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaLp. Is this the way he would normally take the rifle
out of the Neely Street apartment, under the raincoat?

Mrs. PorTER. When he went as he said practice, target prac-
tice——

Mr. McDoNALD. Yes?

Mrs. PorTER [continuing]. That usually was the procedure.

Mr. McDonaLp. But concerning the General Walker incident, do
you remember the night, that night, when he came in pale? When
he came in, did he have the raincoat on?
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Mrs. Porter. I don’t remember. But as I recall right now, I think
that he went and he hid the rifle somewhere else.

Mr. McDonaLb. He told you this?

Mrs. PorTER. This is what I try to remember right now. I think
that is what it was.

Mr. McDonNaALp. Did he seem pleased when he got home?

Mrs. PorTER. Pleased with what?

Mr. McDonNALD. Pleased with what he had done?

Mrs. PorTER. No, he was just nervous and he was eager for listen
to the news, but then he was disappointed.

Mr. McDonaLD. Excuse me just a second.

Mrs. Porter, would you like a straight-back chair?

Mrs. PorTER. No, that is fine, all right.

Mr. McDonNnALD. You mentioned a note, he left you a note.

Mrs. PorRTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNaALD. Where was this note left?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember right now, but I think it could be
in the closet, on the table there.

Mr. McDoNALD. I am sorry?

Mrs. PorTER. Maybe it is in the closet above his shelf or some-
thing like that.

Mr. McDonALD. You found this note before he returned? Did you
find it before he returned?

Mrs. PorTeR. I think so.

Mr. McDonNALD. And what did it say?

Mrs. PorTER. What for me to do in case if he did not come back
home.

Mr. McDonaLp. And what specifically did it say?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, it was a key to the mailbox, post office
mailbox, I think. I really don’t remember what the note exactly
said right now.

Mr. McDoNALD. Was it written in his handwriting?

Mrs. PoRTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaALD. And what did you do with the note when he
returned home?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember.

Mr. McDonNALD. Is that note in existence now?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t know.

Mr. McDonaALbp. Did Lee have a notebook, a book that he used to
keep writings in, regarding General Walker?

Mrs. PorTER. 1 think so.

Mr. McDoNALD. What do you remember about it?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, at the time when he was spending lots of
time alone in the closet, I thought that he is writing, you know. I
don’t know, whatever it was, but I learn about that, that was
something to do with General Walker. I learned about that later.

Mr. McDonALp. How did you learn about it?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember.

Mr. McDonNALbD. Did he tell you?

Mrs. PorTeR. Could have been.

Mr. McDonNnaLp. You learned about it soon after the Walker
incident? You learned about the notebook shortly after the Walker
incident?

Mrs. PORTER. Probably.
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Mr. McDonALD. So who else would be in a position to tell you
what the notebook contained?

Mrs. PorTER. You—you probably have access to it.

Mr. McDonNALDp. No, no, I mean at that time.

Mrs. PorTER. Only Lee, yes, sir.

Mr. McDonaLp. Do you recall if that notebook contained photo-
graphs?

Mrs. PorteRr. I think so.

Mr. McDonaLp. What did those photographs depict?

Mrs. PorTeER. Well, I remember now it looked like some kind of a
house or a road or something like that of that nature, and if I
asked him what it was, he said that is General Walker’s house.

Mr. McDoNALD. And were these photographs attached to a piece
of paper, I mean a page of the notebook itself?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember right now.

Mr. McDonaALD. What happened to that notebook?

Mrs. PortER. I don’t know.

Mr. McDonaLp. Do you recall if Lee ever——

Mrs. PorTER. You mean now or then?

Mr. McDonALD. Then, what happened then? Did Lee do anything
to the notebook?

Mrs. PorTeERr. Well, it is possibility that maybe it was destroyed.

Mr. McDoNALb. Just 1 second.

Mrs. Porter, we are speaking now of the notebook that Lee kept
on the General Walker shooting. '

Mrs. PorTER. OK.

Mr. McDonaLD. And you testified that he brought the rifle home
a number of days after the incident.

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonALD. And you were aware of this notebook that he
kept.

Mrs. PorteERr. Well, I tried to recall in my memory how these
things did happen, and by now maybe I assumed some things, so
really I just know it as a fact that Lee did try to attempt on life of
General Walker. He told me about that and that is the fact. Details
of it, I do not remember. I don’t want to mislead you different
direction.

Mr. McDonNALDp. But do you recall Lee ever burning the pages of
this notebook in the bathroom?

Mrs. PorTer. Well, afterwards, of course, I was petrified, you
know, for what he did. I was afraid and—I was waiting for the
police to knock on our door any minute, so I probably even myself
would be eager to destroy any evidence that lead to arrest of Lee.

Mr. McDoNaLp. Do you remember him destroying this notebook?

Mrs. PorTER. I do not remember right now.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did you contact——

Well, what was your reaction when he told you that he had
attempted to shoot an individual with his rifle?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, all of a sudden I realized that it wasn’t just a
manly hobby of possessing the rifle. He might, he is capable of
killing somebody with it. I was very disappointed to discover that
trait of characteristic in my husband. I really didn’t have much
choice. I had no place to go. I wasn’t approve of his actions; no.
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Mr. McDonaALD. Did you tell any of your friends at the time what
had happened?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLp. How about the police? Did you tell the police?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I should have but I didn'’t.

Mr. McDoNnALD. Why didn’t you?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I guess whatever sense of loyalty was in me, 1
would not. I haven’t done it, so.

Mr. McDoNaALDp. Over the weeks——

Mrs. PorTER. I couldn’t speak English anyway.

Mr. McDonaALD. You could not speak English at the time?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonNALD. Over the weeks after the Walker incident, did
Lee ever express any views, any confident views, that he attempted
to do something and did not get caught? In other words, did he
ever say anything that the authorities just couldn’t catch him, that
he was too smart, something to that effect?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, he made kind of a joking remark about, after
listening to the news, that all, everybody kept looking for the car,
and he said Americans did not realize some people do walk, you
know, so he said he just ran, walked away or ran away from the
scene.

Mr. McDonNALD. Over the following days and weeks, did he often
look in the newspaper for stories regarding this?

Mrs. PorTeER. I think so. Lee bought newspaper every day
anyway.

Mr. McDonaLp. How often did he comment, did he talk to you,
about this Walker shooting afterward?

Mrs. PorTER. Pardon me, would you please repeat the question?

Mr. McDonALDp. Did he often talk about it afterwards, what he
had done, what he had tried to do?

Mrs. PorTer. Well, occasionally. Not that much. He knew that I
wasn’t approve it, and I didn’t want to talk about it or hear about
it.

Mr. McDoNALD. When he mentioned it to you, did he appear to
be boasting, to be proud of what he had done?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I think he was kind of pleased with himself,
with the clever fellow he was and got away with it.

Mr. McDonALD. Did he make any comments that he was going to
do it again to Walker?

Mrs. PorTER. I begged him not to try it again, just leave it as it is
and lucky that nothing happened afterward.

lzi'lr. 1‘\;.[CDONALD. And what did he say when you begged him not
to do it?

Mrs. PorTEr. Well, he gave his promise that he would not do it
again.

Mr. McDoNALD. In the weeks leading up to the Walker shooting,
can’you recall any incidents that were out of the ordinary, as far
as Lee’s behavior toward you?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I don't recall right now.

Mr. McDonaLp. Do you remember whether he met with any
individuals? Did he tell you he was going out to meet with anyone?

Mrs. PorTER. No, he didn’t.
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Mr. McDoNaLp. Would you tell us what happened when you and
(IiJee ‘f?'irst met with George DeMohrenschildt after the Walker inci-

ent?

Mrs. PorTErR. Well, I heard George DeMohrenschildt making
joking remark about how did you miss that, Lee? And so I look at
Lee and I thought, gosh, did he tell him that, and he look at me
because he thought that I told on him. So as I recall right now, I
don’t know how George find out or he guess or he just make joke
about it.

Mr. McDonNALD. Do you know——

There must have been some reason for DeMohrenschildt to guess
at it, unless he was told.

Do you recall, in reflection on any of the conversations that they
had, whether you heard the name “Walker” being mentioned?

Mrs. PorTER. I do not recall the details right now, so I cannot say
who said what after what.

Mr. McDoNALp. What did Lee say? Did he tell you that he told
George DeMohrenschildt?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I do not remember his answer.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did you tell George DeMohrenschildt about the
Walker incident?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t think so.

Mr. McDonNALp. Would it have been likely that you might have
or would have?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I was very ashamed of the things what hap-
pened. That was something I don’t think I would feel like discuss-
ing with someone.

Mr. McDoNaLp. Would George DeMohrenschildt be a person that
you might have discussed it with?

Mrs. PorTeER. I don’t think so. I was very embarrassed of Lee
tflying to do something like that, so I don’t remember what I did
then.

Mr. McDonNaALD. Mrs. Porter, you moved to Dallas in the fall of
1962 to the Neely Street address?

Mrs. PorTER. Probably that’s correct.

Mr. McDonNaLp. Do you recall, this was the time of the Cuban
missile crisis in late October 1962?

Can you recall whether, and you have stated that you didn’t
have a television at the time——

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonNaLp. Do you remember during this time period
whether Lee was concerned with the Cuban missile crisis?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, he was concerned and I was concerned too,
because I would be caught in a position, I don’t know, you know, in
a war between America and Cuba, where would I belong, you
know. I mean I was afraid of war.

Mr. McDonALD. What was Lee’s view?

Mrs. PoRTER. I really don’t remember what he said about.

Mr. McDonaLp. What did he say about Cuba at the time? Did he
express any opinions about what the United States was doing
regarding Cuba?

Mrs. Porter. Well, he did not express that to me, at least not
Ehat I can recall, but I know that he was fond of Cuba and Fidel

astro.
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Mr. McDonaALDp. Can you recall, do you remember him listening
on the radio to any speeches by President Kennedy during this
time period?

Mrs. PorTeR. Well, since we didn’t have television, we had radio,
he did listen to news, yes.

Mr. McDonALD. Can you recall specifically Lee listening to Ken-
nedy on the radio, speaking about the Cuban missile crisis?

Mrs. PorTeER. Well, I did not understand English well enough. 1
just could spot Mr. Kennedy, I mean President Kennedy’s voice
maybe, but I did not know what he was talking about, and Lee
didn’t make very many comments, not one that I remember.

Mr. McDoNaLp. Can you recall any comments that he made
about Kennedy at that time?

Mrs. PorTER. Not off hand.

Mr. McDonaLD. Pardon?

Mrs. PorTER. Not off hand that I would remember that.

Mr. McDoNaLD. When you were living at the Neely Street ad-
dress——

Excuse me just a second.

Mrs. Porter, when you were living at the Neely Street address,
214 Neely Street, Dallas, did you have any visitors?

Mrs. PorTER. At Neely Street?

Yes, we did have. George DeMohrenschildt did come over quite
often, and some Russian people.

Mr. McDonaLp. Did you ever have visits by people unknown to
yourself but only known to your husband?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLp. During this time at Neely Street, was his per-
sonality changing at all? I think you testified before that his per-
sonality, his demeanor, and his actions toward you——

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, that is correct.

Mr. McDoNALD [continuing]. It got worse, progressively worse,
after coming here to the United States.

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, and, well, it looked like he kept me just mostly
in the house. He didn’t want me to associate with anybody. We had
lots of arguments at that period, yes.

Mr. McDonNALD. At this time, in the spring of 1963, was he
iiemonstrating to you any additional tendencies toward vio-
ence——

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNALD [continuing]. Other than the Walker shooting?

Was he physically abusive toward you?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, right now in my mind I really don’t know, I
forgot which apartment was Neely Street and which one was on
another street, so right now I am thinking about apartment before
the Walker, so gradually his behavior did worsen.

Mr. McDoNaLD. Mr. Chairman, at this time it would be appropri-
ate to take a brief recess until the other members get back, because
vPve have a number of exhibits that we are going to show to Mrs.

orter.

Mr. FaunTrOY. All right, we will recess for 10 minutes.

Will everyone please remain seated, pursuant to the request
made by the chairman at the outset of the meeting, while the
witness is escorted from the room?



239

[Recess.]

Chairman StokEis. The committee will come to order. All persons
are requested to please take their seats.

Mr. McDonald.

Mr. McDonNALD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mrs. Porter, I have got two exhibits to show you, if the clerk
vg)uld procure them from the representatives of the National Ar-
chives.

We have two photographs to show you. They are Warren Com-
mission Exhibits C-133-A and B, which have been given JFK Nos.
F-378 and F-379. If the clerk would please hand them to you, and
also if we could now have for display purposes JFK Exhibit F-179,
which is a blowup of the two photographs placed in front of you.

Mrs. Porter, do you recognize the photographs placed in front of
you?

Mrs. PorTeR. Yes, I do.

Mr. McDoNALD. And how do you recognize them?

Mrs. PorTeR. That is the photograph that I made of Lee on his
pefi'sistent request of taking a picture of him dressed like that with
rifle.

Mr. McDonALD. Please tell us what happened? This was at the
Neely Street address.

What happened on this occasion when Lee asked you to take
those photographs?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, first of all, I refused to take picture because I
did not know how to operate camera, and he told me, he insist that
I will take it, and he said he will show me how, if I just push the
button. So I took one picture, I think, and maybe he changed the
pose, I don’t recall. Maybe 1 took two pictures, but I was very
annoyed by all the incidents.

Mr. McDoNALD. Mrs. Porter, I would like you to take a look at
JFK exhibit F-381, which if the clerk would obtain from the Ar-
chives representatives. It is an Imperial reflex camera. It has a
Warren Commission number, but I don’t have it in front of me—
750, CE-750.

Does that camera look familiar, Mrs. Porter?

Mrs. PorTER. I seen this camera when you show me the last
time.

Mr. McDoNALD. Yes.

Mrs. PorTER. But I do not, I cannot identify it as it belongs to
me.

Mr. McDonNaLp. What did he say to you regarding taking these
photographs? How did he approach you?

Mrs. PorTer. Well, he told me that he wanted me to take a
picture of him, and I said I do not know how, and when he came
dressed with all this thing, I was making remarks like it is a funny
way to take a picture and why you want to do it, and it looks like
he has some kind of newspaper in his hand.

Mr. McDonNaLp. Now if you will look at the photographs as are
displayed on the exhibit, he is wearing, he is holding a rifle and he
has got a handgun in a holster attached to his belt.

Ha}g you seen the handgun before, before you took the photo-
graph?

Mrs. PorTEeR. I don’t think so. Anyway I do not recall.
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Mr. McDonaLp. Well, do you recall if this was the first time
when you were taking the photograph that you had seen him, or
that you had known that he owned both the rifle and a handgun?

Mrs. PorTER. It is possible.

Mr. McDonNaLp. Did Lee appear to be nervous at all when you
took the photograph?

Mrs. PorTER. No. He was just angry with me because I refused. I
was making fun of him.

Mr. McDonaALb. Did you use a tripod at all?

Mrs. PorTeR. Did I use what?

Mr. McDoNALD. A tripod. In other words, was the camera at-
tached to a stand?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLp. OK. You held it in your hands.

Mrs. PoRTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNALp. Was anyone else around when you took the
photograph?

Mrs. PorTER. It was quite embarrassing the way he was dressed,
so I assume it was a weekend or maybe Sunday, because I recall
the neighbors were gone.

Mr. McDoNALD. The neighbors were gone?

Mrs. PorteR. I was grateful for that, yes.

Mr. McDonaALD. He waited for that?

Mrs. PortER. No, I was grateful for that.

Mr. McDonaLp. How long did he stay outside when you were
taking these photographs?

Mrs. PorTER. Not very long.

Mr. McDonALD. Before the session, before you started taking
these photographs, what was he doing?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, he just show me which button to push, you
know.

Mr. McDonaLp. What I meant was, what was he doing in the
house?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I was busy doing something. Then he called
me outside and he want me to do this picture taking.

Mr. McDonNALD. After you finished taking the photographs, what
happened?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I went back to my whatever I was doing.

Mr. McDonALDb. And what did he do?

Mrs. PorTeR. I guess change his clothes, put all his ammunition
back away.

Mr. McDonaLD. You took these photographs in March of 1963; is
that correct?

4 Mrs. PorTER. I don’t recall the date, but it looked like a spring
ay.

Mr. McDonALD. After the photo session was over, did he put the
rifle and the handgun away?

Mrs. PorTER. He probably did.

Mr. McDonALD. Can you recall? Did he go out afterward?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember.

Mr. McDonNALD. This was in March, so it would have been prior
to the General Walker incident.
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When he had these guns, the rifle in his hand, and you were
taking the photograph, did he say anything to you about shooting
anyone, political assassination, whatever?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLDp. No comments at all like that?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonaLp. Now, Mrs. Porter, can you recall how many
photographs you took, how many poses? What we have here are
two, two poses.

Can you recall whether you took any others?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I don’t.

Mr. McDoNaALD. You don’t recall?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t recall.

Mr. McDonaLp. OK.

Mrs. Porter, I am now going to show you a photograph which
was not seen by the Warren Commission. For continuity purposes
this committee has labeled it 133-C. We have up there A and B.
We call it 133-C. It has no relation to the Warren Commission,
since they did not see it.

We have also marked it as exhibit, JFK exhibit F-380.

If the clerk would please hand Mrs. Porter committee exhibit
F-380, and if we could have displayed a photographic enlargement
of it, marked JFK F-180.

Have you had a chance to look at that and compare it with the
other two?

Mrs. PorTER. Pardon me?

Mr. McDonaLD. Have you had a chance to look at it and com-
pare?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNnaLp. Have you ever seen that photograph before?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I seen it in newspapers, and recently watch-
ing news I seen it, you know, on television as well.

Mr. McDonNALD. So as you look in front of you, you have three
photographs, each one with a slightly different pose.

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I never compared them before. Since you ask
me, you know, I have to compare.

Mr. McDonaLDp. As you will see, A has him holding a gun,
holding the rifle in his right hand—Ileft hand, B, the rifle in the
}'ight hand, and then, C, in the left hand again, slightly to the

ront.

So with these to refresh your memory, can you say, can you
recall if you took any additional pictures?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I cannot remember how many exactly. To me it
looks like all of them. It looks like Lee.

Mr. McDonNaLb. That is correct.

Mrs. PorTER. That is the only thing I can say, but I do not
remember how many picutres I was taking.

Mr. McDoNALp. But since we have three in front of you, we
know now that you at least took three; correct?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNaALD. Three different occasions?

Mrs. PorTER. I mean it was one occasion.

Mr. McDonALD. Right.
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Mrs. PorTeERr. But I could take three pictures, I could take two
pictures. I cannot be definite about how many.

Mr. McDoNALD. Let me ask you if you can remember, was there
a pose? Did Lee pose holding the rifle over his head, in two hands?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember that at all.

Mr. McDonaLp. Mrs. Porter, I want to show you now two addi-
tional photographs labeled JFK exhibits F—the one photograph
with two numbers, F-183 is the face of the photograph depicting
Lee Oswald, and F-184 is the back, which has some writing on it.

If the clerk would please hand this to Mrs. Porter, and if we
would for demonstration purposes display JFK exhibits F-382 and
F-383.

Mrs. Porter, if you will direct your attention to the reverse side,
that is where my questions will be directed. The reverse side is
displayed on the easel.

Have you had a chance to look at the reverse side? Do you see
the phrase that is written in the upper right-hand——

Mrs. PorteR. Can I consult with my attorney?

Mr. McDoNALD. Sure, please.

[Witness consults with counsel.]

Mr. McDonaALb. All set?

Directing your attention to the phrase which I have been told is
Russian; is that correct?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNALD. In the upper right-hand corner of the photo-
graph on the back, do you recognize the handwriting?

Mrs. PorTeR. No, I don’t. That is what I was discussing with my
lawyer. We tried to find out if that was written by me. I mean as I
told him, that my handwriting does change a few times a day. I do
not write same way, you know, in the morning and maybe at night,
so it is hard for me to claim even my own handwriting, but you
have certain way of writing, habit of writing certain letters, so I
know for sure that I could not, I do not write certain letter that
way. So at first I thought it was maybe my handwriting, but after I
examine it, I know it is not.

Mr. McDonaLD. Well, first of all, what does it say?

Mrs. PorTeR. “For hunter of fascist, ha, ha, ha.”

Mr. McDonNaALbp. “Hunter of fascist’?

Mrs. PoRTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaLp. “Ha, ha, ha.”

Now if you will look closely, there is a possibility that if you look
you will see the handwriting, the dark handwriting, it appears that
someone might have wrote over the original handwriting.

You can see underneath.

Mrs. PorTER. I can see something, right here that looks like have
been erased and copied over.

Mr. McDoNALD. Or possibly someone wrote over it just to bring
out a light handwriting underneath.

But nevertheless, does any of that look like your handwriting?

Mrs. PorTER. Like mine?

Mr. McDonNaALD. Yes.

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDoNALD. Do you recall ever writing such a phrase on that
photograph?
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Mrs. PorTER. No, but it would sound like me.

Mr. McDonNaLp. It sounds like you?

Mrs. PorteR. Yes, and at first, you know, I thought it look like
my handwriting, but when I examine I do not, like letter “f,” I do
not print it that way, and “t.” I am talking about Russian descrip-
tion, not English.

Mr. McDoNALD. You are saying you don’t print it that way now.
How about in 196——

Mrs. PorTER. No, it wasn’t habit.

Mr. McDonNaLD. So it sounds like something you would have
written but you can’t identify your handwriting.

Mrs. PorTER. When one letter is scratched underneath, I mean
marked underneath, it is a sound in English like “s” and “h,”
“sha’” sound. That is not necessary to put this marking on it, but it
is typical of some Russians do.

Mr. McDonNALD. Is it typical of the way you would have written
then in 1963?

Mrs. PorTER. Pardon me?

Mr. McDonNaALb. Is that peculiarity——

Mrs. PorTER. Well, that would be typical for Russian to write it,
but at the same time another letter——

Mr. McDonALp. Excuse me, just so everyone understands what
letters we are talking about.

At this point I was referring to Ms. Jackie Hess who was point-
ing out the Russian letters. [Jackie, who is a staff member, speaks
Russian.]

Mrs. PorTER. It is the third letter in the second word. “F A,” and
then another one that looks like——

Yes?

Mr. McDonNaALD. She speaks Russian?

Mrs. PoRrTER. She does? A

And “t,” it is not necessary to put this mark underneath as well,
but it is kind of habitual, not habitual. It is a habit of some
Russians to do that. But this letter “ha,” in the first word after
“o0,” this is something like maybe foreigner would try to write it,
you know, to copy Russian language.

Mr. McDonNaALD. Do you recall ever seeing this photograph with
this writing on the back?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDonNALD. It is your testimony you don't think that is your
handwriting.

Mrs. PorTER. At first look I thought it was, but then I start
examine it, I don’t think it is my handwriting.

Mr. McDonNaLp. Now if you will look in the lower left-hand
corner, it says “To my friend George. From Lee Oswald.” And
there is a date “5,” then “IV/63.”

Do you recognize that handwriting?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

) Ngr. McDonaLp. Does it look like Lee Harvey Oswald’s handwrit-
ing?

Mrs. PorteR. Well, I do not have much opportunity to compare
his English handwriting to this photograph, but I cannot claim it
was his handwriting. I am not expert on handwriting as far as
English go.
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Do you have any other documents to compare his handwriting in
English with this one? I mean that is up to experts.

Mr. McDoNALD. Yes, I understand.

Well, did you see his handwriting in English very often?

Mrs. PorTER. Not very often, but I seen it. It was many years
ago. I do not remember what his handwriting, but it wasn’t big or
sturdy, you know. He wrote with small letters.

Mr. McDonaLp. When he wrote to you, if he wrote notes or
whatever, did he write to you in Russian?

Mrs. PorTER. In Russian language, yes.

Mr. McDonaLD. And how would he sign his name in Russian?

Mrs. PorTER. Alik.

Mr. McDonNALD. Alik. So when you look at this handwriting in
the photograph, is it your testimony that you are just not that
familiar with his handwriting?

Mrs. PorTER. In English.

Mr. McDoNALD. In English, I see.

Have you ever seen this photograph before?

Mrs. PorTeR. This particular photograph?

N N{(r. McDonALD. Yes, the particular one with the writing on the
ack.

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. McDoNALp. Now in the lower right-hand corner it says
“Copyright G. deM.”

What does that notation mean to you?

Mrs. PorTER. Which one?

Mr. McDonALD. Where it says “Copyright.”

Mrs. PorTER. I assume it was for some kind of book publications
and somebody have a right in this photograph to claim it.

Mr. McDonaLD. Have you ever seen that before——

Mrs. PortER. No.

Mr. McDoNALD [continuing]. That particular notation?

Mrs. Porter, regarding all of the photographs, the different poses
that we have seen, the photos you took of Lee, did you ever destroy
any photograph of this nature?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, it have been brought to my attention just
recently. Apparently I did. I forgot completely about it until some-
body spoke about. I think I did.

Mr. McDonNALD. And how many did you destroy?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember.

Mr. McDonaLp. When did you do that?

Mrs. PorTER. After Lee was arrested.

Mr. McDonNaLp. Did anyone tell you to do this?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember. I think I was just afraid that it
will be more evidence against Lee and could be against me too.

Mr. McDonaLp. How did you destroy the photograph?

bllVIrs. PorTER. Well, I had been told I burned it. That is prob-
ably——

Mr. McDonNALD. Do you remember doing that?

Mrs. PorTER. Very vaguely.

Mr. McDonALD. Was anyone with you when you did it?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t remember.

Mr. McDonaALD. Do you know how many copies Lee had made of
this photograph?
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Mrs. PorTER. No, I don't.

1\51-.9 McDonaLp. Do you know whether he had many duplicates
made?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t know. I have no idea.

Mr. McDonALD. Do you know if Lee developed these by himself,
at his place of employment?

Mrs. PorTER. I think once he worked somewhere, it was possible
to do it at work, I believe. I really do not know if he developed
himself or he send it for.

Mr. McDonALD. Mr. Chairman, at this time I would like to move
to the committee record, photographic exhibits F-378, 379, 380,
F-179, F-180, F-183, F-184, F-382, F-383, and F-381.

[JFK exhibit F-179 represents F-378 and F-379; JFK exhibit
F-180 represents F-380; and JFK exhibits F-382 and F-383 are
representative of F-183 and F-184 respectively.]

Chairman Stokes. Without objection, they may be entered into
the record at this point.

[The information follows:]

i

JFK Exuisrr F-179
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DATE 3-2-11_

LU

11 -

JFK ExHaisir F-180
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JFK Exnmrr F-382

JFK Exuisir F-383
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JFK Exsisir F-381
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Mr. McDoNALD. Mrs. Porter, I just have three more questions for
this line of questioning, and, that is, let me direct your attention to
April 1963, April 21 specifically.

This was a date on which it is in Priscilla Johnson’s book and
elsewhere, it has been written that you were told by Lee Oswald
that Richard Nixon was coming to visit Dallas.

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonaLD. Do you recall that incident?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonNaALD. Tell us what happened, please?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, after the Walker incident, he give me prom-
ise that he never do it again. I see him one day, I mean I don’t
know the exact date, that he was putting his gun, not gun, pistol or
riflegwhatever, anyway he said he is leaving, but I knew he had a
weapon with him. So I told him where you leaving, and he said
“Well, the Nixons is commg to town, so I am just going to look.”
And I said for that you didn’t need—you know, why you taking all
this ammunition with you, not ammunition, the gun? And so we
wind up having an argument over it, and we had a fight, and he
did not go.

Mr. McDonaALD. All right, now the book “Marina and Lee” states
that somehow you lured him into the bathroom, and then slipped
out and held him in there.

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. McDonNALD. Tell us how that happened?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, it was easier to remember details when you
were working so many years ago on the book than right now.

Mr. McDonaLp. Try, if you could.

At this time he had the handgun on his person, and he was
preparing to go out?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, I guess.

Mr. McDonALD. And how did you get him into the bathroom?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, we wrestle or whatever you call it. You try
with the time passing by not to—it is easier to forget the bad
things of your life that bring memories back, so I cannot describe
you the fight that we have, you know, in such scrupulous details
that you wanted me to.

Mr. McDonALb. But do you recall getting him, maneuvering him
into the bathroom?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. McDoNaALD. How normally—well, was he stronger than you?

Mrs. PorTeR. Of course.

Mr. McDoNALD. So how did you get him into the bathroom?

Mrs. PorTer. First of all, I was very angry and that maybe give
me more energy and I was determined just that I am going to keep
him there, and maybe he give in after a while. Maybe he was just
trying to make me angry and see where he stand with me. If he
really want—I mean he was much stronger than me. If he really
wanted to, he could overpower me, definitely.

Mr. McDonNaALD. I see. And then the book says, and other testimo-
ny, that you held him in. You held the door shut.

Mrs. PorTER. The door for a while, yes.

Mr. McDonNALD. Did he try to pull the door open?

Mrs. PorTER. But not for very long, yes.
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Mr. McDonaLp. Did he appear to be pulling very hard?

Mrs. PorTeR. Well, it was hard for me to hold on to it. I don’t
know, if he try his best, you know, or how much power he used.

Mr. McDonNaALp. Is it your testimony that in your opinion if he
really had wanted to get out, he would have been able to?

Mrs. PorTER. I think so.

Mr. McDoNALDp. Thank you, Mrs. Porter.

Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions at this point.

Chairman Stokgs. Thank you, Counsel.

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from North Carolina, Mr.
Preyer, for such time as he may consume.

Mr. PreYER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mrs. Porter,. I would like to turn now to your life with Lee
Harvey Oswald in New Orleans.

On April 24, 1963 Lee Harvey Oswald went to New Orleans, and
you remained behind with Mrs. Ruth Paine in Dallas.

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. PreYER. Why did he go to New Orleans at that time?

Mrs. PorTer. He had difficulty to handle a job right here, so he
thought maybe he will have a better chance in New Orleans, and
he did have relatives over there who might be able to help him
find a job.

Mr. PrevER. Did the Walker shooting have anything to do with
his moving to New Orleans?

Mrs. PorTER. I really don’t, I do not recall right now if that was
the turning point, but at least I was glad that he decided to move
to New Orleans; the farther from General Walker, the better.

Mr. PrevyER. Had he ever discussed moving to New Orleans
before the Walker shooting?

Mrs. PorTeR. I don’t remember, sir.

Mr. PREYER. And I gather that you were glad that he was moving
to New Orleans because you were concerned about his behavior
after the Walker incident.

Mrs. PorTER. Yes.

Mr. PrevEr. Did he have any friends in New Orleans?

Mrs. PorTER. Only relatives that he spoke of.

Mr. PrevER. He didn’t mention anyone else living there, apart
from his relatives?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

er.? PrEYER. Where was the rifle when he moved to New Orleans
alone?

Mrs. PorTER. Would you please repeat the question?

Mr. PREYER. Where was the rifle?

Mrs. PorTER. He moved first. He packed all the belongings in
Mrs. Paine’s station wagon, and I think we took him by the bus
station or he went on his own to bus station. So he left for New
Orleans first, and all the belongings have been packed by Lee and
left in Mrs. Paine’s apartment, I mean house.

Mr. PreYER. So that he went by bus to New Orleans, but he had
packed his belongings and those were sent where?

Mrs. PorTER. Usually during the moving, Lee was always doing
that. He was the one who did all the packing, not me.
hMr. PreYER. So that you and Mrs. Paine later brought all of
the——
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Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. PrEYER [continuing]. Remaining luggage?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. PreYER. Including the rifle.

You mentioned that when he first got the rifle, he thought, as I
understood your testimony, that it was the manly thing to do, and
I assume that you felt that that was natural for him to have a rifle
at that time, but that after the Walker incident, you stated that
you realized he was capable of killing someone with it.

When he went to New Orleans by himself, and you were left in
Dallas with Mrs. Paine, did it occur to you to dispose of the rifle, or
the pistol, to get rid of it, so that he could do no harm, further
harm with it?

Mrs. PorTer. Not really, because by that time I was afraid of
Lee, and most of the time I did not, I tried not to do something to
antagonize him.

Mr. PrevER. You were physically afraid?

Mrs. PorTER. Excuse me?

Mr. PrevER. Let me ask along that line, just before he went to
New Orleans, what was his treatment of you?

Mrs. PorTeER. Well, he was quite brittle, sometime toward me.

Mr. PreyER. That was family quarreling?

Mrs. PoORTER. Quite constantly.

Mr. PreyEr. Was that a factor in his moving to New Orleans?

Mrs. PorTER. Excuse me?

Mr. PreyEr. Was that a possible reason that he moved to New
Orleans, one of the reasons?

Mrs. PorTER. It was lots of factors involved, but I think main one
was for him to look for another opportunity for a job.

Mr. PrevyER. What do you think he would have done if you had
gotten rid of the rifle?

Mrs. PorTeR. Well, he probably would have got rid of me.

Mr. PreYER. Pardon me?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, I cannot answer this question. I don’t know
what he would have done.

Mr. PreYER. I understood you to say he might have gotten rid of
you if you got rid of the rifle.

At this time did he talk about returning to Russia, to the Soviet
Union, at all?

Mrs. PortER. I think that came in the picture later on in New
Orleans.

Mr. PrevER. When you got to New Orleans and you were both
Sﬁttle‘c’i in the Magazine Street apartment, did you have any visitors
there?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t recall except one lady with children and
husband, I don’t remember how many of them, one family did
come to visit us, friends of Ruth Paine.

Mr. PreYER. They were not friends of Lee Harvey Oswald?

Mrs. PorTER. No. They visited only once. They never kept in
touch again.

Mr. PrevyErR. We have asked you at various times what he said
about President Kennedy or his family and other political figures.
At this time in New Orleans did he have anything to say about

President Kennedy or his family?
o
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Mrs. PorTER. During the New Orleans period Mrs. Kennedy was
expecting a child and Lee told me about that. He was quite con-
cerned about her health and he informed me that she has a few
miscarriages before and he was hoping nothing would happen to
this baby, I think he said the baby died.

Mr. Prever. Did he talk about the Soviet Union in this New
Orleans period?

Mrs. PorTER. Yes, he did.

Mr. PrevER. What were his comments about the Soviet Union?

Mrs. PorTER. He did not talk about Soviet Union in order to
compare America and Soviet Union. When Soviet Union was dis-
cussed, it was in the case that he wants me to go back. He doesn’t
want me around anymore. He thought that I go back or we come
back to the Soviet Union.

Mr. PrevErR. He talked about you going back to the Soviet
Union?

Mrs. PORTER. At times it was me and sometimes it was both of
us.
Mr. PrevEer. Did he talk about Cuba during this period?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, he was engaged in some activities, I assume
on the street, about those pamphlets, “Fair Play for Cuba.”

Mr. PreyER. Did he compare Cuba with the Soviet Union at this
time?

Mrs. PoRTER. Yes, he did.

Mr. PrevER. What was that comparison, was it more favorable to
one than the other?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, he acted like he had a choice between the
Soviet Union and Cuba and he does prefer maybe to go and live in
Cuba because that is something that he did not try.

Mr. PREYER. During your stay in the Magazine Street apartment
in New Orleans, was Lee ever gone for long periods of time? By
that I mean, say, as much as 5 days and nights consecutively?

Mrs. PorTER. No; he spent only one night in jail once and that is
the only time that he was not present in the house with me.

Mr. PreYER. That is the only time he was gone overnight?

Mrs. PORTER. Yes.

Mr. PreYER. Was he friendly with your neighbors there?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. PrevER. Did he appear to have any friends at all in New
Orleans?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. PrevEr. You mentioned his interest in Cuba. Could you tell
us just a little bit more about that and about what he might have
said about Fidel Castro and why he wanted to go there?

Mrs. PorTer. Well, I knew for a long time that Fidel Castro was
his hero. He was a great admirer of him, so, he was in some kind of
revolutionary mood at that period of time. He thought that maybe
he would be, I mean, he would be happy to work for Fidel Castro
causes or something like that.

Mr. PrevEr. Now I would like to ask you about three names at
this time and ask you whether you or Lee knew either of these
three people.

First, is Clay Shaw. Did you remember knowing Clay Shaw?
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Mrs. PorTER. I did not know Clay Shaw ever until I had to testify
for Mr. Garrison in New Orleans. That is when I learned about, I
mean this name.

Mr. PreYER. Do you know whether Lee knew Clay Shaw before
the time of the Garrison trial?

Mrs. PorTER. I don’t know about that. I had never seen or heard
the name.

Mr. PrevER. Did you know Guy Bannister?

Mrs. PoRTER. Who?

Mr. PreYER. Guy Bannister.

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. Prever. And you don’t know whether or not Lee knew Guy
Bannister?

Mrs. PorteR. I don’t know, but I never heard that name either.

Mr. Prever. Do you recall ever going to Guy Bannister’s office in
New Orleans with Lee?

Mrs. PortER. No; I don’t. For what purpose?

Mr. Prever. You had no recollection of going with him?

Mrs. PorTeR. No.

Mr. PreYER. Do you know David Ferrie? Does that name refresh
your recollection at all?

Mrs. PorTER. Somehow the name sounds familiar right now, but
I don’t know where I heard it before. I cannot put the face on the
name.

Mr. Prever. You have no recollection of meeting him or seeing
him, do you?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. Prever. Did you meet Dorothy and Dutz Murret who I
believe were Lee’s aunt and uncle?

Mrs. PorTER. What is the first name?

Mr. Prever. Dorothy and Dutz, D-u-t-z, I believe is his name,
Dorothy and Dutz Murret?

Mrs. PorTER. I remember Aunt Lillian that lived in New Or-
leans. Is that the same person?

Mr. PreYER. Do you recall meeting Lee’s aunt and uncle in New
Orleans? .

Mrs. PorTER. Yes; her name was Lillian and I forgot her hus-
band’s name.

Mr. PreveEr. Did Lee’s aunt and uncle ever mention the name
Nofio Pecora in any conversation that you or Lee may have had
with them?

Mrs. PorTER. I did not speak English at that time yet. I never
heard that name, no.

Mr. PrREYER. You never heard that name.

Do you recognize the name in any conversation that Lee’s -aunt
and uncle had of Carlos Marcello?

Mrs. PorTER. No, I never heard the name.

Can I add something? If him and his uncle were talking and I
would not be present in the room, I cannot say that they did not
talk about it, but I never heard this name.

Mr. PReYER. When he was in New Orleans, it is known that Lee
made an effort to join an anti-Castro Cuban group. He met with a
man named Carlos Bringuier, if I am pronouncing it properly, and
that he was arrested in a scuffle later on with Bringuier when Lee
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was passing out pro-Castro literature. In other words, he appeared
to be working for both sides in New Orleans, the anti-Castro and
the pro-Castro. That is the background for why I ask you this
question, and that is, was Lee a true Communist?

Mrs. PorTER. No, he was not.

Mr. PreyER. Could you explain that a little more? Do you believe
he was sincere in his beliefs?

Mrs. PorTeER. No, I don’t. Like newspaper reporters call him
Marxist or Communist. He was neither of those. He maybe was so-
called self-proclaimed Marxist because it happened to be maybe he
read the book and maybe he agrees with Carl Marx, some of the
theories, but as far as belonging to the party or something like
that, that is not so.

Mr. Prever. You are saying that he was a self-proclaimed Marx-
ist and that, as I understand it, that he had difficulty working with
any, within any party?

Mrs. PorTeR. He did not call himself a Marxist or say I believe in
that kind of ideas.

Mr. Prever. Do you believe he was on the pro-Castro or the anti-
Castro side in New Orleans?

Mrs. PorTER. At that time, you mentioned just right now, I
always thought that he was a pro-Cuban, not anti- a pro-Castro.

Mr. PreyEr. Didn’t he generally remain true to his views about
communism, the views he held when he first went to Russia?

Mrs. PorTtER. Would you please repeat the question. I did not
understand you very clearly.

Mr. PreYER. I think it might be a confusing question.

Did he continue to take Communist or Socialist newspapers and
literature throughout his life in this country?

Mrs. PorTeR. I don’t know.

Mr. Prever. Did you notice any change in his attitude toward
the Soviet Union at this time?

Mrs. PorTeR. No; I don't recall that.

Mr. PreveR. Where did he work in New Orleans?

Mrs. PorTER. For some coffee company.

Mr. Prever. Was that the Reiley Coffee Co.?

Mrs. PorTER. It could be.

Mr. PrevEeRr. Did he talk to you about this job?

Mrs. PorTER. No, not very much.

Mr. Prever. Did he always come home on time? You mentioned
he was not away from home overnight except on one occasion.

Mrs. PorTER. He was very punctual.

Mr. PrevEr. How did he get home, did anyone drop him off or
did he come home on the bus?

Mrs. PorTER. I think by the bus.

Mr. Prever. Where did he keep his rifle in New Orleans?

Mrs. PorTER. In one of the closets as well.

Mr. PreveEr. You mentioned that he would, on several occasions,
put on his black raincoat and take it out to practice.

Mrs. PorTER. That was in the Dallas period. It was in Dallas.

Mr. PreYER. Did he do that in New Orleans?

Mrs. PorteR. I don’t recall him doing that in New Orleans.

Mr. PreYER. Do you recall when he first mentioned Cuba?

Mrs. PorTER. No; I don’t, sir.
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Mr. PrevER. Had he mentioned it before he went to New Orleans
i)r W%S this something that he became interested in in New Or-
eans?

Mrs. PorTeR. I think in New Orleans the word ‘“Cuba” came up
much more often than in the Dallas period.

Mr. PrevEr. He distributed the Fair Play for Cuba Committee
literature. Did he talk about distributing that literature with you?

Mrs. PorTER. Well, he always brought his pamphlets home. I was
kind of pleased that the papers weren’t as bad an occupation as
playing with the rifle so I couldn’t see any harm in that.

Mr. Prever. He used the name Hidel at this time. Did you write
the name Hidel on any of the literature?

Mrs. PorTER. He asked me to put some signatures with a name
like that. I make joking remark about does that stand for Fidel,
you know, is that a sound association, more or less.

Mr. PreveR. Did he agree that it was a variation on the name
Fidel?

Mrs. PortTeR. He just had a smile on, you know.

Mr. Prever. Was that the first that anybody mentioned that
Hidel was a variation on Fidel, on that occasion? In other words,
did anyone tell you about that before that occasion?

Mrs. PorTER. No.

Mr. PrEvEr. Mr. Chairman, I think I have no further questions
on this aspect of the questioning at this time.

Chairman Stokes. The Chair observes that the witness has now
been under examination for approximately 3% hours. This would
probably be an appropriate place for the committee to take a recess
for approximately an hour. It will be the intention of the Chair to
recess our hearing until 1:30 this afternoon.

We will once again ask that everyone remain in their seats until
our witness has left the room, after which we will then officially
recess for 1 hour.

The witness is at this time excused.

[Whereupon, at 12:19 p.m. the committee recessed, to reconvene
at 1:30 p.m.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

Chairman StokEs. The committee will come to order. We request
that all persons take their seats and that at the time the witness
comes into the room that no one leaves their seat.

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from North Carolina, Mr.
Preyer, for further questioning.

Mr. PrevyER. Mr. Chairman, I just want to straighten up one
question that I asked which I think may have caused some confu-
sion.

In connection with Lee Harvey Oswald’s activities with both the
pro-Castro and anti-Castro groups in New Orleans, I asked the
question of the witness: Did you believe Lee Harvey Oswald was a
true Communist?

I think you and I may have been thinking of that question in
different terms, that you may have been thinking of it in terms of
party, was he a true member of the Communist Party, and I was





